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INDEX AND SUMMARY OF H. R. 128# 

Aug. 9, 1962 Rep. Johnson, Wis., introduced H. R. 128# 
which was referred to the House Agriculture 
Committee. Print of bill as introduced. 

Aug. 27, 1962 House subcommittee voted to report H. R. 128# 

Sept. 12, 1962 House committee voted to report (but did not 
actually report) H. R. 128#. 

Sept. 15, 1962 House committee reported H. R. 128# with 
an amendment. H. Report No. 2380. Print of 
bill and report. 

Sept. 18, 1962 House passed H. R. 128# as reported. 

Sept. 19, 1962 H. R. 128# was referred to the Senate Agri¬ 
culture and Forestry Committee. Print of bill 
as referred. 

Oct. 1, 1962 Senate committee reported H. R. 12855 without 
amendment. S. Report No. 2222. Print of bill 
and report. 

Oct. 2, 1962 Senate passed H. R. 12855 without amendment. 

Oct. 15, 1962 Approved: Public Law 87-82U. 
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DIGEST OF PUBLIC LAW 87-824 

EXEMPTION FROM TOBACCO ALLOTMENT LEASES AND TRANSFERS. 
Amends Sec. 316 of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 
1938 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco 
acreage allotments (except burley) for the 1962 and 1963 
crop years so as to exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder 
tobacco, types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55, from this lease 
and transfer authority. 
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(The document referred to is as follows:) 

Department of Agriculture, 
Washington, D.C., August 21/, 1962. 

Hon. Harold D. Coolet, 
Chairman, Committee on Agriculture, 
House of Representatives. 

Dear Mr. Cooley : This is in reply to your request of August 16, 1962, for a 
report on H.R. 12855, a bill to amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 
relating to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

This Department has no objection to the enactment of this bill. 
The bill would exclude cigar filler and cigar binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, 

and 55) tobacco acreage allotments for the 1963 crop year from existing legis¬ 
lation which provides for the lease and transfer of tobacco (except burley) 
acreage allotments for the 1962 and 1963 crop years. Public Law 87-200, ap¬ 
proved September 6, 1961, amended the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, 
as amended, by adding a new section 316 providing for the lease and transfer 
of tobacco acreage allotments (other than a burley tobacco acreage allotment) 
for the crop years 1962 and 1963. 

In reporting on the bill which provided for the lease and transfer of all 
tobacco acreage allotments, the Department recommended that its provisions 
be made applicable to all commodities for which marketing quotas were in 
effect. The bill was amended in the Senate to exclude burley tobacco. During 
1962, tobacco allotments were leased and transferred from 20,240 farms. This 
represents about 7.5 percent of all farms with allotments, exclusive of burley. 
The acreage leased and transferred in 1962 represents about 3.2 percent of 
the total allotted acreage, exclusive of burley. 

There is substantial underplanting of allotments for cigar filler and binder 
tobacco. The total acreage allotted for 1961 was 25,376 acres and 18,300 acres 
were grown. Thus, almost 28 percent of the allotments were not grown. For 
1962, 804 allotments of cigar filler and binder tobacco have been leased and trans¬ 
ferred. The total acreage leased is 1,363 acres, about 6.5 percent of the 1962 
allotted acreage. Cigar filler and binder tobacco farm acreage allotments were 
reduced 15 percent for 1962 in order to adjust supplies to demand. Loan hold¬ 
ings of cigar-binder (types 54 and 55) tobacco on July 31, 1962, totaled 10,553,000 
pounds, farm weight. No loans are outstanding on cigar-filler (types 42, 43, and 
44) tobacco or type 53, cigar-binder tobacco. 

In view of the traditional pattern of underplanting of allotments for cigar 
filler and binder tobacco, there is a possibility of increased unneeded production 
in 1963 through expanded use of the lease and transfer provisions. 

The enactment of this proposed legislation would have no significant effect 
upon the expenditure of administrative funds or Commodity Credit Corporation 
capital funds. 

The Bureau of the Budget advises that there is no objection to the submis¬ 
sion of this report. 

Sincerely yours, 
Orville L. Freeman, Secretary. 

Mr. Abbitt. Does everyone have a copy of the report ? 
Now, Mr. Tocld, if you would go ahead. 

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH J. TODD, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, TOBACCO DIVI¬ 
SION, AGRICULTURAL STABILIZATION AND CONSERVATION 
SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE 

Mr. Todd. I am Joseph J. Todd, Deputy Director, Tobacco Divi¬ 
sion, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, U.S. De¬ 
partment of Agriculture. 

Mr. Abbitt. We appreciate your coming over here to meet with us at 
this time. 

Mr. Todd. Public Law 87-200, approved September 6,1961, amended 
the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, to provide for the lease 
and transfer of acreage allotments for all kinds of tobacco, except 
burley tobacco, for the 1962 and 1963 crop years. 
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In reporting on the bill and in testimony before this committee, the 
Department pointed out the need for more flexibility on not only the 
tobacco marketing quota program, but also on quota programs for 
other commodities. It was recommended that the bill be amended in 
two respects. First, it was recommended that it be made applicable 
to all commodities for which acreage allotments and marketing quotas 
are in effect. In the second place, it was pointed out that the De¬ 
partment feels that the sale of allotments, or their leasing for a period 
of years, would be pi'eferable to leasing on a year-to-year basis. 

As reported by this committee and passed by the House, the legis¬ 
lation provided for annual leases for 1962 and 1963 for all kinds of 
tobacco, but no provision was made for the transfer of allotments for 
other commodities. The bill was amended in the Senate to exclude 
hurley tobacco. The House accepted the Senate amendment. Thus, 
the bill, as approved, provides for the lease and transfer of acreage 
allotments for all kinds of tobacco, except burley, on an annual basis 
for 1962 and 1963. 

H.Ii. 12855 amends this legislation to exclude cigar filler and binder 
(types 42,43,44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotments for the 1963 
crop year. 

Mr. Abbitt. It is all related to the cigar filler and cigar binder, as 
far as the bill is concerned ? 

Mr. Todd. Yes. 
Thus, under this bill cigar filler and binder tobacco would be treated 

the same as burley tobacco in 1963; that is, there would be no provi¬ 
sions for the lease and transfer of cigar filler and binder tobacco acre¬ 
age allotments for 1963. 

During 1962, tobacco allotments were leased and transferred from 
20,240 farms. This represents about 7V2 percent of all farms having 
tobacco allotments, exclusive of burley tobacco. The total acreage 
leased and transferred in 1962 represents about 3.2 percent of the 
total allotted acreage, exclusive of burley. These totals do not include 
31 additional late-filed leases covering 47.78 acres under Public Law 
87-530, approved July 10, 1962. None of the late-filed leases sub¬ 
mitted for the approval of the Secretary pertain to cigar filler and 
binder tobacco. 

There is substantial underplanting of allotments for cigar filler and 
binder tobacco. The total acreage allotted for 1961 was 25,376 acres 
and 18,300 acres were grown. Thus, almost 28 percent of the allot¬ 
ments were not grown. For 1962, 804 allotments of cigar filler and 
binder tobacco have been leased and transferred. I lie total acreage 
leased is 1,363 acres, about 6.5 percent of the 1962 allotted acreage. 

Cigar filler and binder tobacco farm acreage allotments were re¬ 
duced 15 percent for 1962 in order to adjust supplies to demand. Loan 
holdings of cigar-binder (types 54 and 55) tobacco on July 31, 1962, 
totaled 10,553,000 pounds, farm weight. No loans are outstanding on 
cigar-filler (types 42, 43, and 44) tobacco or type 53, cigar-binder 
tobacco. In view of the traditional pattern of underplanting of allot¬ 
ments for cigar filler and binder tobacco, there is a possibility of in¬ 
creased production in 1963 through expanded use of the lease and 
transfer provisions. 

The Department has no objection to the enactment of H.R. 12855. 
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Mr. Abbitt. Well, you would say, then, it might help the situation 

out there? 

Mr. Todd. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Abbitt. You have what percentage were leased this time, 

roughly ? 

Mr. Todd. On these kinds? 
Mr. Abbitt. Yes; just these kinds. 
Mr. Todd. 6.5 percent of the allotted acreage was leased and trans¬ 

ferred. 
Mr. Abbitt. And they did take a 15-percent reduction this year? 
Mr. Todd. We took a 15-percent reduction in allotments, but the 

indicated acreage is not down 15 percent. 
Mr. Abbitt. That might be contributed to by the fact that they can 

lease and plant land that ordinarily would not be planted. 
Mr. Todd. As I understand the situation up there, and these gentle¬ 

men from Wisconsin are in a better position to state it than I am, the 
two things run at loggerheads, that if we need a reduction, although 
no one likes to take a reduction, I think the folks up there were 
reconciled to the fact that an adjustment is needed. Then this thing 
comes along and offsets to a certain extent the effect of the reduction in 
allotments. 

Mr. Abbitt. Any questions? 
Mr. Matthews. One question. Is this type of tobacco grown any¬ 

where except in Wisconsin? 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. Ohio. 
Mr. Todd. There is a little small acreage in Minnesota. There are 

three farms in Illinois with a total allotment of 51/3 acres, Indiana 
has 2, with a little over an acre; Iowa has 1, 7 acres; Minnesota 
has 119 allotments with 198 acres. 

New York has 71 allotments, 58 acres. 
Ohio has 4,667 acres; Wisconsin 15,824 acres. 
Pennsylvania has 201 acres. 
Mr. Abbitt. So it is actually Wisconsin and Ohio the main ones? 
Mr. Todd. Substantially Wisconsin and Ohio; yes. 
Mr. Abbitt. Any other questions ? 
Mr. Thomson? 
Mr. Thomson. No, sir; thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Abbitt. Mr. Johnson, do vou have any questions ? 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. No, thank you. 
Mr. Abbitt. Would you like to be heard at this time ? 

STATEMENT OP HON. LESTER JOHNSON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS PROM THE STATE OP WISCONSIN 

Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. Mr. Chairman, I would like to intro¬ 
duce to the committee Mr. Clark Johnson of Viroqua; Mr. George 
Nettum, general manager of the Northern Wisconsin Tobacco Coop¬ 
erative Tobacco Pool; and Mr. Eugene Bergum, from Edgerton, and 
Mr. KasaKaitas, of the Wisconsin Farm Bureau. 

Then I understand he is not with my group, but Morris Allton is 
here for the Ohio Farm Bureau in favor of the legislation. 

Mr. Chairman, I first heard about this situation when I received 
a letter from the Wisconsin Farmers Union on June 25 and the Wis- 
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cousin Farm Bureau on June 30, telling me of this problem. I cor¬ 
responded with them and I told them that if tobacco cooperatives in 
Wisconsin were in favor of legislation, I would be glad to introduce it. 
I corresponded with the tobacco cooperatives and received a letter 
from both cooperatives saying they were in favor of the legislation. 
I introduced it at that time. 

Mr. Ch airman, I want to thank you for holding these early hear¬ 
ings of H.R. 12855, a bill which I introduced in the House of Repre¬ 
sentatives on August 9 of this year. Under the provisions of the 
measure, cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco would be exempted from 
the 1963 tobacco allotment leasing program. Included in this cate¬ 
gory are types 42,43? 44, 53, 54 and 55 tobacco. 

Tobacco growers in my home State of Wisconsin raise types 54 and 
55 tobacco, and they are unanimous in their support of this legislation. 
Directors of the Northern Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco Pool of 
Viroqua, Wis., unanimously approved a resolution which reads as 
follows: 

Resolved, That the board of directors of the Northern Wisconsin Cooperative 
Tobacco Pool go on record as being opposed to the lease and transfer of tobacco 
acreages for 1963 and that they encourage Members of our U.S. Congress to 
take the necessary action to have Wisconsin excluded from this law. 

George E. Netturn, general manager of this tobacco cooperative, has 
made the trip from Wisconsin in order to testify at these hearings, 
as has Mr. Bergum from Edgerton and Mr. KasaKaitas for the Wis¬ 
consin Farm Bureau. 

Mr. Chairman, I have also had considerable correspondence with 
Eugene Bergum, manager of the Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco 
Growers Association, of Edgerton, Wis. He wrote: 

Our association has always been opposed to the tobacco allotment leasing pro¬ 
vision. We thank you kindly for the help you are offering the tobacco grower. 

Mr. Bergum is here today to present this association’s views on the 
subject. 

At the recommendation of the tobacco committee of the Wisconsin 
Farm Bureau Federation, that group’s board of directors adopted a 
resolution requesting Congress to take the action outlined in my bill. 
William KasaKaitas, secretary of the Wisconsin Farm Bureau, will be 
testifying at the hearings today. 

In addition, I understand that the Ohio tobacco growers, who raise 
types 42, 43, and 44 tobacco, are also in favor of excluding these types 
of tobacco from the allotment leasing program. 

It is my opinion—and the opinion of the tobacco growers I have 
mentioned—that the allotment leasing program in cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder tobacco is operating against the intent of the tobacco pro¬ 
gram. The present supply and demand situation in these types of 
tobacco required Wisconsin growers to take a 15-percent cut in allot¬ 
ments in 1962. However, this reduction has been offset to a large 
extent by the leasing of tobacco acreage allotments that are not being 
used on the farms to which they have been allotted. 

Mr. Chairman, in 1961, only 71.8 percent of Wisconsin’s total tobacco 
acreage allotment of 19,110 acres was used for harvest. During that 
year, 2,159 of the 6,619 farms with tobacco allotments grew no tobacco 
at all. However, in 1962, tobacco allotments from 581 farms have 

89486—1&2- 2 
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been leased to 678 farms in the State. These leases involved 921.05 
acres of tobacco land. 

To put it another way, 8,300 acres of northern Wisconsin—or type 
55—tobacco were harvested in 1961. According to a U.S. Department 
of Agriculture estimate made on July 1 of this year, around 7,500 
acres of type 55 tobacco will be harvested in Wisconsin this fall. This 
acreage represents about a 10 percent reduction over 1961—which is 
5 percent short of the required 15 percent allotment reduction. 

As far as southern Wisconsin—or type 54—tobacco is concerned, it 
was harvested on 5,400 acres in 1961. This year, an estimated 4,900 
acres of type 54 tobacco have been planted. This reduction falls short 
of the desired cut of 15 percent by better than 5 percent. Since Wis¬ 
consin tobacco raisers have had an excellent growing season, it is safe 
to assume that the supply of cigar-binder and cigar-filler tobacco 
will exceed the demand by better than 5 percent. As a result, tobacco 
growers will be faced with an even greater reduction in allotments 
for 1963. 

Mr. Chairman, we are all well aware that even a 5-percent excess sup¬ 
ply can upset markets, drive down prices and create a surplus which 
could endanger the stable system we have established through the 
tobacco program. 

It has been a very successful program, which, over the years, has 
enabled tobacco farmers to receive close to 90 percent of parity for 
their product without substantial cost to taxpayers. Tobacco farmers 
have demonstrated their willingness to adjust supply to demand in 
order to get a fair price in the marketplace. Their support of this 
program is evidenced by the fact that 95.4 percent of the tobacco grow¬ 
ers voting in the 1960 Wisconsin tobacco referendum approved a 
tobacco supply-adjustment program covering the next 3 years. 

Our present difficulty in the cigar-binder and cigar-filler tobacco 
area arises not because the tobacco growers have been unwilling to 
make the required 15 percent cut in production, but rather because 
the new tobacco allotment leasing provision encourages them to lease 
unused allotments and bring them back into production. 

This situation works a hardship on the regular grower, who has 
made the required reduction in production and is left with an uneco¬ 
nomic unit and the unhappy choice of either bidding against others 
for whatever acreage is available for lease—or else retiring from active 
tobacco growing and leasing his allotment to those who remain. 

Obviously, this arrangement introduces an unnecessary cost factor 
into tobacco production. Furthermore, it tends to discriminate 
against the smaller farmer who does not have the ready cash necessary 
to successfully bid for the allotments which are available for lease. 

Mr. Chairman, the tobacco allotment leasing provision is not operat¬ 
ing in the best interest of the producers of cigar-filler and cigar-binder 
tobacco. Matter of fact, it is working in this area against the worth¬ 
while purpose of supply adjustment which is the intent of the tobacco 
program. It seems absurd to foster a situation where, on one hand, 
reductions in allotments are required in order to balance supply with 
demand while, on the other hand, unused allotments are allowed to 
be leased and brought back into production. 

Our Wisconsin tobacco growers are rightly concerned over the fact 
t hat continuation of the leasing provisions will require greater reduc- 
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tions in allotments to accommodate the unused acres brought back 
into production through leasing arrangements. I respectfully urge 
that favorable action be taken as soon as possible on H.R. 12855 so it 
may come before the House before the adjournment of this Congress. 
Since this legislation applies to the 1963 tobacco program, the need 
for early action is abundantly clear. 

In conclusion, I would like to introduce to my colleagues on the 
House Agriculture Committee the Wisconsin witnesses who will be 
testifying shortly. They are: George Nettum, general manager of the 
Northern Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco Pool; Eugene Bergum, 
manager of the Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco Growers Associa¬ 
tion; and William KasaKaitas, Secretary of the Wisconsin Farm 
Bureau Federation. 

Thank you. . . 
As long as we have this quorum call, I also want permission to intro¬ 

duce a statement from the Wisconsin Farmers Union in favor of the 
legislation. 

Mr. Abbitt. Without objection, that will be done. 
(The document referred to is as follows:) 

Statement of Wisconsin Farmers Union 

Wisconsin Farmers Union is in favor of the bill introduced by Congressman 
Lester Johnson (Ninth District, Wisconsin), which would discontinue the trans¬ 
fer of cigar binder and filler tobacco allotments between farms. Under the lease 
and transfer law operating in 1962 a tobacco farmer could lease up to 5 acres of 
allotment from other farms in the county. 

Nearly 30 percent of the 1961 allotment acreage was not grown. When such 
unused allotment is transferred to another farm, it offsets some of the 15-percent 
overall allotment acreage reduction required by the allotment and quota law this 

year. 
The lease and transfer legislation will apply again in 1963 unless such an 

amendment such as that introduced by Congressman Johnson is adopted. 
In 1962, 678 farmers leased 1,034 acres of allotment. This was the first year 

such leasing was permitted and many farmers were not aware of it. By 1963, 
many more farmers could learn about this leasing and plant an even greater 
part" of the otherwise unused tobacco allotment acreage. This would offset the 
efforts of many growers who in good faith plant within their original acreage 
allotments as their part in bringing supplies in line with demand. 

Presently, tobacco supplies are greatly in excess of demand. We have approxi¬ 
mately a 4-year supply on hand. A 2- to 3-year supply is considered sufficient foi 

aging and processing. 
The lease and transfer provisions, approved last year, we believe, are contrary 

to the supply management of the overall allotment and quota law. W e feel that 
all groups in Wisconsin which are genuinely interested in a sound and fair 
tobacco program should support Congressman Johnson’s measure. 

Mr. Johnson. And I have a letter here from the Tobacco Fatm 
Cooperative in Miamisburg, Ohio, in favor of the legislation, which I 
would like to put in. 

Mr. Abbitt. Without objection. 
(The document referred to is as follows:) 

Cigar Tobacco Cooperative, 

Miamisburg, Ohio, August 23,1962. 

Hon. Congressman Lester R. Johnson, 

Ninth District, Wisconsin, 
House Office Building, Washington, D.O. 

De vr Sir : I am general manager of the Cigar Tobacco Cooperative, Inc., which 
is an organization of the Ohio Miami Valley Tobacco Growers, organized for the 
nurno.se of handling the Federal Government support program foi types 42, 43 
and 44 tobacco and to promote the general welfare of the tobacco growers, either 
through support or opposition to any legislation which affects them. 
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Am recently informed that you have a bill prepared and will soon be called on 
to testify in its behalf. 

The bill which I refer to is the one that would exempt types 42, 43, and 44 
tobacco, along with other Wisconsin types from being included in the lease 
acreage law which now is in effect. 

Sincerely believe I speak for the board of directors of the cooperative and the 
great majority of the Ohio growers when I say that, we in Ohio wholeheartedly 
support you in your efforts. Would be very happy to do anything you suggest 
as necessary to help in promoting this legislation. 

Thank you a lot for your interest in this most pressing problem. 
Very truly yours, 

Robert Cool, Manager. 

Mr. Matthews. Mr. Chairman, may I make this suggestion? If 
you can keep on excusing the members one at a time we can finish 
this hearing. 

Mr. Abbitt. Would you preside until I get back ? 
Mr. Matthews (presiding). I will call Mr. George Netturn, man¬ 

ager of the Northern Wisconsin Tobacco Pool of Viroqua, Wis. 
Mr. Netturn, we will, without objection, make your statement a part 

of the official record and you can read it or speak from it if you desire. 
Mr. Johnson. Off the record. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Mr. Matthews. On the record. 
You may proceed, Mr. Netturn. 

STATEMENT OF GEORGE NETTUM, GENERAL MANAGER, NORTHERN 
WISCONSIN COOPERATIVE TOBACCO POOL, VIROQUA, WIS. 

Mr. Nettttm. I am George Netturn, general manager of the 
Northern Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco Pool, Viroqua, Wis. My 
appearance here is on behalf of the board of directors and about 
2,000 member growers of cigar-type 55 tobacco. 

Our cooperative has always been opposed to the lease and transfer 
of tobacco allotments since the initial hearing was held on H.R. 1022, 
June 22, 1961. 

After reviewing the supply-demand information gathered by the 
USDA Tobacco Division, the Secretary of Agriculture saw fit to 
reduce the acreage allotments by 15 percent for all type 55 producers. 
Our growers were informed of this through allotment-card notices 
and were making plans for their 1962 planting accordingly. 

A short time later they were told, that through Public Law 87-200, 
they would be permitted to lease and transfer tobacco from growers 
not using their allotments up to a maximum of 5 acres. Needless to 
say, our growers were confused and disturbed. 

How could a cut in acreage be warranted for all allotments, and 
then lease and transfer be authorized to them on a voluntary basis 
at the same time? Some growers refused to lease; if a cut was war¬ 
ranted, they would stick by it. Others readily leased; tobacco being 
their best cash crop, their income would go up if their acreage could 
be increased even though the supply exceeded the demand. According 
to present law, this is legal and we can appreciate their reasoning. 

We feel the allotment program has worked in Wisconsin and would 
hate to see it voted out. We are concerned that this is exactly what 
would happen if the situation is not changed by H.R. 12855 which 
excludes our type of tobacco from lease and transfer. 
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The other possibility would be to further cut the allotments of all 
growers next year if our production remains greater than demand. 

As it now stands, all growers suffer for the surplus caused by the 
growers who leased additional acres. This would make the program 
unpopular and be a key reason for voting it out. 

It is our opinion in Wisconsin that Public Law 87-200 defeats the 
purpose of the allotment program during periods of sufficient supply. 
If our tobacco were in short supply, the acreage allotment would be 
increased. This has happened in the past and makes for flexibility. 

The main purpose of Public Law 87-200, it seems, was to take care 
of tobacco farms that were being sold for housing and real estate 
development and which would be taken out of production forever. In 
this case, the allotments for those particular farms should be leased 
or transferred to new farms, especially if the particular type of 
tobacco was in short supply. 

This is not the case in Wisconsin, nor is it likely to be in the fore¬ 
seeable future to any great extent, since the tobacco producing areas 
of the State are removed from industrial centers. 

On behalf of the Northern Wisconsin Co-Operative Tobacco Pool, 
I would like to thank the chairman and members of the Committee on 
Agriculture for this opportunity to express our keen interest in sup¬ 
port of this bill. 

Mr. Matthews. Thank you very much, Mr. Nettum. 
Are there any questions that the members of the committee would 

like to ask ? 
Mr. Dague? 
Mr. Dague. I have no questions. 
Mr. Matthews. Mr. Short? 
Mr. Short. No. 

Mr. Matthews. Mr. Johnson, any questions? 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. If there are no questions, I would like 

to introduce—he has not a prepared statement—J. Clark Johnson, 
who represents the members of the tobacco pool. 

I think he would like to tell the committee you are in favor of 
the legislation. 

Mr. Matthews. Thank you, Mr. Nettum. 
Mr. Johnson, you may come forward. 

STATEMENT OF J. CLARK JOHNSON, TOBACCO GROWER, VIROQUA, 
WIS. 

Mr. J. Clark Johnson. I am Clark Johnson, a tobacco grower, 
from Viroqua, Wis., too. I think I would like to say that I am in 
favor of the bill, and I think most of the tobacco growers in our area 
would be in favor of the bill. We would hate to upset the allotment 
program as it has been fixed up. 

Anything you gentlemen can do certainly would be appreciated. 
Mr. Matthews. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. Any questions ? 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. Mr. Bergum. 
Mr. Matthews. I will turn the meeting over to our chairman. 
Mr. Abbitt (presiding). When Mr. Johnson finished you had gone 

to answer the rollcall, Mr. Thomson, so we did not call you at that 
time. 
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Congressman Thomson, we appreciate your interest in tobacco and 
your being with our committee. You have been most helpful to us 
and I am deeply grateful. 

STATEMENT 0E HON. VERNON W. THOMSON, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN 

Mr. Thomson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. 
Bergum. 

I have a natural interest in the welfare of the tobacco growers of 
Wisconsin, because most of them live in the district which I represent. 

Mr. Abbitt. I understand that you had mostly tobacco. 
Mr. Thomson. As a matter of fact, in the growing of type 55, 

there are more than 3,000 growers that live in my congressional dis¬ 
trict, as compared to 78 growers that live in the Ninth Congressional 
District, represented by Mr. Johnson, and 75 growers that he rep¬ 
resents produce 100 acres of type 55 tobacco. 

So it is with some reason that I have an interest in this problem. 
I met with Mr. Nettum and George Nygard, of the tobacco pool, 

last winter when the industry was down here. Last year I went down 
to a meeting at the Department of Agriculture with them when Joe 
Williams, of course, was in charge of this Division. When I was 
Governor I invited Joe Williams out to Wisconsin, where he met 
with both the type 54 and 55 growers over some problems that were 
most irritating to them at that time. 

And Joe, you were there, too. 
Mr. Todd. I was there, too. 
Mr. Thomson. We had a real spirited discussion of the problems 

of the tobacco farmers. That was back in 1958. When this question 
came up through a resolution of the Farm Bureau, asking that the 
right to lease allotments be discontinued in 1963, I did not write to 
the Wisconsin Farm Bureau, I wrote directly to the Wisconsin North¬ 
ern Cooperative Tobacco Pool in Yiroqua, Wis., and asked them their 
position, because naturally, I did not want to initiate or support 
legislation that they were not wholly in accord with. 

I received a reply from them on the 17th day—the letter was written 
on the 17th day of July—saying that they could not take a position 
until they had conferred with the growers in Ohio because of the inter¬ 
related use of the product. So I waited until the 8th day of August 
and then I received a letter from Mr. Nettum of the Northern Tobacco 
Pool, in which he stated that they had passed a resolution supporting 
this proposal. I took the letter to Mr. Cooley, and asked him if he 
could init iate some prompt action on this subject. 

He said, “I would like to take the letter for a day or two,” and on 
the 11th of August, I got a reply from Mr. Cooley, in which he said 
that he thought it might be well to let the thing go on because that 
only had another year to run, but he understood that Mr. Johnson was 
introducing the bill which is now 12855. 

Then I went to the Honorable Billy Matthews on the floor, because 
he had been the father of this idea for lease and transfer and told him 
of the desire of the people in my area to eliminate this provision from 
the la w. He asked me to write him a letter, which I did, and he replied 
that he would have no objections if the people in Wisconsin wanted 
to delete this particular section from the law. 
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I thereupon introduced the bill which is also before the committee 
today, because I thought we should eliminate from subsection (b) the 
reference to leasing in 1963 by agreement between the parties who 
already had leases in effect.. I thought if the law was to be effective, 
we should delete any reference to a provision authorizing renewal of 
leases that were already in existence. 

So I am very pleased, of course, to have the interest that has been 
expressed in this legislation on behalf of so many people that I repre¬ 
sent in Wisconsin. 

I became indoctrinated in the tobacco business 30 years ago when I 
left the University of Wisconsin and went to Viroqua to teach school. 
I learned about the tobacco business because that is one of the prin¬ 
cipal cash crops in that entire area. 

I appreciate, Mr. Chairman, the chance to come here and express on 
behalf of my constituents their real desire to have speedy enactment of 
this legislation. 

Mr. Abbitt. Thank you very much. We appreciate so much your 
c coming. As I say, you have been most helpful to us and we are grate- 

ful indeed. 
Mr. Short. I might say, Mr. Chairman, I went through Congress¬ 

man Thomson’s district a few days ago and was interested to see the 
many small fields of tobacco. 

Mr. Abbitt. Now we have Mr. Bergum. 
We appreciate very much your coming down. We are glad to 

have you. 

STATEMENT OF EUGENE BERGUM, MANAGER, WISCONSIN COOPER¬ 
ATIVE TOBACCO GROWERS ASSOCIATION, EDGERTON, WIS. 

Mr. Bergum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Eugene 
Bergum, manager of the Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco Growers 
Association at Edgerton, Wis., representing approximately 1,700 to¬ 
bacco growers producing approximately 9 million pounds of tobacco 
per year. 

I represent the Southern Wisconsin Tobacco Growers. Our type 
is known as type 54. 

Our board of directors, at our last meeting, went on record unani- 
|j\ mously approving the bill offered by Congressman Lester Johnson, 
a which bill is known as H.R. 12855, which bill has been drawn to dis¬ 

continue the leasing of tobacco allotments in Wisconsin. 
Our board opposed the leasing of tobacco allotments in southern 

Wisconsin because there is a 4-year supply of southern Wisconsin to¬ 
bacco on hand, and as a result of this 4-year reserve, the Department 
of Agriculture last year reduced all Wisconsin tobacco allotments 
15 percent. That reduction in allotment would have gone a long- 
way toward reducing our carryover of tobacco stocks and should have 
helped our marketing conditions considerably. 

After our tobacco allotment had been reduced 15 percent, the grow¬ 
ers of tobacco in other areas in the United States made application 
to Congress for the right to lease tobacco allotments. 

We realize that such a privilege would have an effect of bringing 
a large amount of our unused tobacco acreage allotment back into 
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production because the farmer who did not raise his allotment in the : 
past wovdd lease it to somebody who would raise tobacco in 1962. 
That is just what happened. We find that at least 7% percent of the 
tobacco raised in southern Wisconsin this year was raised on allot¬ 
ments that were not used in 1961, and the end result is that after 
reducing our allotment 15 percent, we are going to have less than 
one-half-percent reduction in production of tobacco in southern Wis¬ 
consin in 1962. 

A year ago, at the time this new leasing program was being con¬ 
sidered by Congress, our board of directors asked that southern Wis¬ 
consin tobacco be excluded from the leasing program. In spite of the 
fact that we asked to be excluded from the leasing arrangements, 
southern Wisconsin tobacco was forced to go under the leasing pro¬ 
gram, but the bill that permitted the leasing of tobacco made a special 
provision for the State of Kentucky and excluded them from the leas¬ 
ing arrangements, and also made a special provision for the State 
of Maryland. In Maryland no allotment could be leased in 1962 if 
at least 75 percent tobacco had not been grown under it in 1960 and 
1961. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank you in advance for 
whatever measures might be taken to discontinue the tobacco allot¬ 
ment leasing program in Wisconsin, thus allowing our tobacco quota 
program to again work on a sound basis. 

Mr. Abbitt. Mr. Bergum, we appreciate your testimony and hope 

we can get the matter worked out. 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. I have Bill IvasaKaitas here, William 

KasaKaitas. 
Mr. Abbitt. We will be glad to hear from him. 

STATEMENT OE WILLIAM KASAKAITAS, SECRETARY-TREASURER, 
WISCONSIN FARM BUREAU 

Mr. KasaKaitas. My official capacity is secretary-treasurer of the 
Wisconsin Farm Bureau. 

Mr. Abbitt. That is a very important position, I would say. 
Mr. KasaKaitas. We appreciate the opportunity to present the 

views of the Wisconsin Farm Bureau and the recommendations of 
the Tobacco Committee of the Wisconsin Farm Bureau representing 
Wisconsin tobacco growers with regard to H.R. 12855 relating to the 
lease and transfer of tobacco allotments. 

This bill suspends for the 1963 crop season the tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ment leasing programs under Public Law 87-200 for cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder tobacco types 42, 43, and 44 grown in Ohio, 53 grown 
in New York and Pennsylvania, and 54 and 55 grown in Wisconsin 
and Minnesota. 

Prior to the enactment of Public Law 87-200 the tobacco acreage 
allotment and marketing quota program was operated under the con¬ 
cept that tobacco allotments are attached to the land. The allotment 
went with the farm when the property was sold or divided if a part 
of the farm were sold. 

This concept has had the overwhelming approval of tobacco growers 
in Wisconsin. The only transfer of tobacco allotments permitted over 
the years lias been for farmowners who were displaced when their 
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farms were retired from agricultural production through acquisition 
by a governmental or other agency having a right of eminent domain. 
The ideas contained in Public Law 87-200 represent a sharp departure 
from the traditional concept of attaching allotments to the land by 
allowing tobacco acreage allotments to be separated from the land 
and transferred by lease to other growers for the 1962 and 1963 crop 
years. 

The consensus of opinion among tobacco growers in Wisconsin is 
that these provisions are not in their best longtime interests. 

Lease and transfer arrangements tend to negate the efforts of tobacco 
growers to adjust production to market demand. 

Wisconsin tobacco growers were forced to take a 15-percent reduc¬ 
tion in their allotments for the 1962 crop year. However, reducing 
the tobacco allotments by 15 percent does not in itself result in reduced 
production, since the law allows farmers with unused allotments to 
lease and transfer them to other farmers who are anxious to increase 
production on their individual farms. Furthermore, it is very prob¬ 
able that the transferred allotments would be used on better grade land 
by more skilled growers which would result in increased production. 

No adjustments are made on the transferred allotments if they are 
used on land the productivity of which is not more than 10 percent 
above the land from which the allotment was transferred. 

Over 28 percent of the Wisconsin tobacco allotments were unused in 
1961. This is a total of 5,387 acres on 2,159 farms which could be 
leased and transferred to other farms under Public Law 87-200 and 
brought back into production. 

The total tobacco acreage allotted to all farms in Wisconsin for 
1962 is 15,824 acres and allotments were established for 6,550 farms. 
TTSDA records show that under provisions of Public Law 87-200 
allotments were leased from 581 of these farms and the total acreage 
transferred was 1,034 acres. 

I might just depart for a moment from my transcript here and indi¬ 
cate that a special check was made in Dane County, Wis., by the 
State ASC committee and that special check indicated that 73.8 per¬ 
cent of the allotment acreage leased had not been grown in 1961. This 
percentage in all other counties is likely to be higher, because Dane 
County grew 792/1o percent of its allotment in 1961, while the other 
comities grew less than 70 percent of their total allotted acreage. 

According to the Wisconsin Crop Reporting Service, the Wiscon¬ 
sin tobacco acreage planted for harvest in 1962 is estimated to be 
12,400 acres. This represents a reduction of less than 10 percent of 
the actual acres harvested in 1961. We sense here the offsetting 
effects of the leasing program on the 15 percent forced reduction in 
allotments, especially when we realize that a part of the estimated 
reduction in plantings this year was due to abnormal weather during 
planting time. 

Many growers did not learn of all the details of the lease and trans¬ 
fer provisions to take advantage of them in time for 1962. Unless 
the law is amended, we can definitely expect much heavier participa¬ 
tion in the lease and transfer program in 1963, as more growers become 
better acquainted with the provisions. 

Moreover, it should be noted that the lease and transfer device 
preserves the allotment which would otherwise be abandoned if not 
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used for 3 years. Thus we have a double pressure to maximize upon 
the use of the total allotments, (1) an incentive for the owner of the 
allotment farm growing no tobacco to lease out his allotment to save 
it from being abandoned, and (2) from the individual grower who 
plans to increase production in spite of the fact that the national 
quota level has been reduced to aline supply with the needs of the 
market. 

If the leasing program for Wisconsin types of cigar-filler and cigar- 
binder types of tobacco is continued, we could experience a paradoxical 
situation in which we have a mandatory reduction in allotments and 
at the same time end up with more harvested acres than we had a year 
ago. . . 

Continuation of the leasing provisions will require further reduc¬ 
tions in allotments to accommodate the unused acres brought back 
into production by leasing. 

The end result is a hardship would be placed on the regular grower 
and often the small grower who complied with the required reduction 
in acreage and was not able or anxious to offset the reduction by leas- . < 
ing unused acres from his neighbors. The grower then finds himself 
with an uneconomic production unit and the unhappy choice of 
bidding against others for whatever acreage is available for leasing 
or retiring from active tobacco growing and leasing his allotment to 
those who remain. 

We are reliably informed that tobacco leases brought as much as 
$75 an acre in Wisconsin with the bulk being in the $i0 to $12 range. 
It is obvious that these arrangements introduce an undesirable cost 
factor into tobacco production that would increase as additional de¬ 
mand for unused allotments was generated by further reductions in 
the allotments for all farms. 

In summary, we pray that the leasing and transfer program for 
certain types of cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco be discontinued 
for 1962. 

Its termination would (1) obviate its interference with the sincere 
efforts of many growers to adjust production to market demand, (2) 
remove the inherent hardship on the regular and small grower who 
shrinks his acreage repeatedly in an effort to comply with reduction 
of allotments and is eventually forced out of tobacco production, (3) 
restore the concept that tobacco allotments are attached to the land ( 
and are not to he sold or leased, and (4) eliminate unnecessary costs. ' 

It is rather absurd to continue a situation in which, on the one hand, 
compulsory reductions in allotments are required to correct the supply- 
and-demand imbalance, and, on the other hand, unused allotments are 
allowed to be leased and brought back into production to nullify 
these efforts. 

Mr. Abbitt. We thank you very much for your statement. 
Any questions ? 
Mr. Stubblefieed. I think the witness meant the first line on the last 

page should be 1963. 
Mr. KasaKaitas. 1963; yes; thank you very much. These things 

begin to look alike after a while. 
Mr. Abbitt. That is right. 
Mr. KasaKaitas. Thank you. 
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Mr. Matthews. Mr. Chairman,.I would like to make just one or 
two observations here. 

Mr. Abbitt. Certainly. 
Mr. Matthews. As you know, I am the author of the bill and I 

would like to say to Mr. KasaKaitas that the committee was very 
anxious not to make this permanent legislation, so you gentlemen who 
do not like the provisions of the bill for your particular type of 
tobacco could have the opportunity that you are having today. The 
chairman will recall that we emphasized the fact that it was just to be 
a 2-year bill. The thing that distresses me a little bit, though, is this: 
I am perfectly willing to go along with the wishes of you gentlemen 
who represent the cigar filler and binder types of tobacco in these 
States, if this is what you want, but I think at another date we ought 
to go very much into detail of the philosophy of this legislation. Cer¬ 
tainly, the philosophy of this legislation is entirely opposite to what 
I believe you feel it is. 

If, throughout the whole Tobacco Belt, of course, the bill would 
work out like you feel it has in Wisconsin, I certainly would not want 
to sponsor its renewal. 

Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. I understand it is working out very 
well in your area. 

Mr. Matthews. Yes; and I would like to emphasize this: Insofar 
as my concern about this matter in Florida, it was really to help the 
fellow who just had an acre and a half or an acre of tobacco and could 
not produce on that amount of acreage an economical unit. It seemed 
to me that if somehow or other you could make it possible, not on and 
on and on, but only a year at a time, for this man to get another acre 
and a half and have, say, 3 acres, then maybe the next year his neighbor 
would plant the 3 acres and they could have an economical unit of 
production. That was the main thing we wanted to do. 

I think it ought to be emphasized again, Mr. Chairman, that we did 
not want to press this on any group that did not want it. 

I say this in a spirit of friendliness, that I felt, as author of the bill, 
I ought to say I have some question about the objections to the basic 
legislation which have been raised, although I feel I ought to go along 
with what you growers desire for your particular type of tobacco. 

Mr. Abbitt. Now, Mr. Morris B. 'Allton, who is director of public 
affairs of the Ohio Farm Bureau Federation. 

STATEMENT OF MORRIS ALLTON, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS, 
OHIO FARM BUREAU FEDERATION 

Mr. At.eton. Mr. Chairman, I do not have a great many copies of 
my statement. However, I have enough copies for the chairman and 
reporter and one other. 

Mr. Chairman, members of the House Agriculture Committee, my 
name is Morris Allton, director of public affairs, Ohio Farm Bureau 
Federation, Columbus, Ohio. I am making a statement on behalf of 
the 1,200 to 1,1-00 cigar filler-type tobacco growers located in the rich 
Miami Valley of western Ohio. 

This represents an area of about seven or eight counties in the west¬ 
ern and southwestern part of our State. 
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These include members of the Ohio Farm Bureau Federation and 
members of the Cigar Tobacco Cooperative, managed by Robert Cool 
of Arcanum, Ohio, who has filed a letter with this committee. 

In 1961, Ohio growers produced about 8.3 million pounds of cigar 
filler-type tobacco. This is nearly 1.8 million pounds more than the 
annual disappearance of this type of tobacco for the past 2 years. 
This, coupled with more than a 4-year supply (25.9 million pounds) 
on hand, made it necessary for the Secretary of Agriculture under 
the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, to make a 15- 
percent cutback in cigar filler-type tobacco allotments for the 1962 
crop. We can conclude from this information and the Secretary’s 
action, that there is definitely a surplus problem in this type of tobacco 
and, furthermore, anything that is done that contributes to this prob¬ 
lem is not in the best interests of the producer or of the industry in 
general. 

This is the basis for our organization’s opposition to the amended 
section of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 which permits the 
lease and transfer of allotments from one farm to another. Making 
this practice permissible in 1962 tended to nullify the cutback in allot¬ 
ments ordered by the Secretary for the purpose of reducing the buildup 
in cigar filler-type supply. For these reasons, we respectfully urge 
that this committee act favorably on H.R. 12855, which would amend 
the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 to exclude cigar filler and 
binder types of tobacco from the section of the act which permits 
the leasing of allotments. 

I appreciate this opportunity to present the sentiments of cigar 
filler-type producers in Ohio on this matter. 

Thank you very much. 
Mr. Abbitt. Thank you very much, Mr. Allton. 
Any questions ? 
(No response.) 
Mr. Abbitt. 1 see we have a distinguished visitor here, Mr. Jack 

Lynn of American Farm Bureau. 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. Mr. Nettum wishes to add another lit¬ 

tle statement which he left out of his statement. 
Mr. Abbitt. Very well, Mr. Nettum. 
Mr. Nettum. I wanted to mention that we are much in favor of the 

tobacco program. We realize it has worked in Wisconsin, and we 
are so concerned about this because we want it to work. But we are 
voting on our allotment for another 3-year period this spring. We 
are hoping that the lease and transfer would not interfere with the 
thinking of our growers to the point that some disgruntled growers 
would try to organize a campaign to vote it out. Without the tobacco 
allotment, it would be disastrous. Our prices could really hit the sky. 
We are all for the tobacco program and think it is wonderful. 

Mr. Abbitt. Mr. Todd, would you like to say something else? 
Mr. Todd. Mr. Chairman, I would like to raise a couple of ques¬ 

tions. 

1 on have two bills here and the Department has reported only on 
H.R. 12855. As I see them, the primary difference is that H.R. 12855 
includes the Ohio filler, type 42, 43, and 44, and the New York-Penn- 
sylvania binder tobacco which is a very small acreage and then the 
Wisconsin binder types 54 and 55. Those types of tobacco are 
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grouped together now in the Agricultural Adjustment Act as one 
kind of tobacco for which the Secretary proclaims a quota and the 
allotments may be made from that. We would prefer that all in that 
classification be treated the same. 

Mr. Abbitt. In other words, if you are going to make an exception, 
you would like for the entire kind of tobacco to be exempted ? 

Mr. Todd. In all the testimony I have heard here, the Ohio people, 
and I know from the letters we have received from there, are not in 
favor of the transfer after we found it necessary to reduce allot¬ 
ments. 

Mr. Abbitt. I can understand that. 
Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. Then you are for the Johnson bill? 
Mr. Todd. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Abbitt. I can see the point you are making. 

Mr. Todd. The other point I have we might like to get some testi¬ 
mony on. Someone has raised the question, under Public Law 87-200, 
leases could be applicable for 2 years, 1962 and 1963, although on an 
annual basis. The law specifically says they can be renewed. Now, 
suppose I had leased Mr. Johnson's tobacco allotment for 1962. The 
lease only provided for 1 year and a copy of it was filed with our 
county ASC committee. However, under existing law the lease can 
be renewed for 1963. Do you want to cut it off solid and say there 
will be no renewal as now provided by law? I do think you ought 
to clear that thing up in your report. 

Mr. Abbitt. My recollection is when we went into this thing, the 
subcommittee was practically unanimous that it would be for 1 year at 
a time. When you had that lease, it would be- 

Mr. Todd. I believe the law said 1 year only, but it could be renewed. 
Mr. Abbitt. Now, if they want to get together to renew that lease, 

all right, but it must be a 1-year action. 

Mr. Matthews. That is what I had in mind. 

Mr. Todd. You might say this bill, how would you interpret that, 
Mr. Murray? 

Mr. Murray. Just looking at the two bills here, Mr. Johnson’s bill 
has the clear intent to prohibit the leasing of these types 42, 43, 44, 53, 
54, and 55 in 1963. That is the clear intent of it. But the question 
is raised, and I think you have properly raised a good question, be¬ 
cause subparagraph (b) of section 316 of the Agricultural Adjustment 
Act of 1938 states as follows: 

Any lease may be made on such terms and conditions except as otherwise pro¬ 
vided in this section as the parties thereto agree. No lease shall be entered into 
for any period in excess of one crop year, but may be renewed for the 1963 crop 
year if the parties so agree. 

So that would seem to me to raise the question that Mr. Todd has 
raised, too, how about folks that did lease and did enter into these 
rental agreements for 1962? Would the Johnson bill cover them 
specifically to prevent them from renewing in 1963 their leases that 
were in existence in 1962 ? 

Now, the Thomson bill clarifies the intent by adding the proviso 
saying that no such lease shall be renewed for 1963 for Wisconsin-type 
tobacco. It should be broadened to cover the other types if that is 
what you want. 

Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin. I think you should amend my bill so 
they cannot be renewed for 1963. 
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Mr. Murray. I tliink that was your intent in the first place, but it 
could be clarified. 

Mr. Abbitt. Do you think it could be in the report? My under¬ 
standing was that we could renew the lease. It could be on the same 
terms, but have it all over again, take it up with the ASC committee 
and everybody concerned. The language may be such that you would 
not have to do that. 

Mr. Murray. The question is raised by this language, “but may be 
renewed for the 1963 crop year.” Does that mean that it may be re¬ 
newed even though there is an exclusion up above that comes m after 
the first year ? 

Mr. Short. Isn’t that the purpose of this bill, to exclude any possi¬ 

bility of renewing it for that second year ? 

Mr. Abbitt. We could say it in the report, if that is sufficient, to 
prohibit any leasing or renewal of any leasing in these 42, 43, 44, 53, 
54, and 55 types of tobacco. 

Mr. Murray. I think if the Department construes it that way, they 
could rely on the committee report that this is the intent of the author 
and the committee that these leases not be renewed. 

STATEMENT OF J. A. FRIDINGER, OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL, 
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE 

Mr. Fridinger. My name is J. A. Fridinger. I am from the Office 
of the General Counsel, U.S. Department of Agriculture. We would 
rather have it clean-cut in the law, but if it is preferable for the com¬ 
mittee to put it in the report, we would go along with it. 

Mr. Todd. May I suggest if you would like to treat them all to¬ 
gether, if you are going to use the language from H.R. 12910, include 
these other types, too. 

Mr. Short. Would this do the job? If we were to take the proviso 
that is in Mr. Thomson’s bill, add the other types of tobacco that are 
included in Mr. Johnson’s bill, would that do the job ? 

Mr. Todd. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Abbitt. You mean and put “and, provided further, no such 

lease shall be renewed for 1963 for Wisconsin types”—how about Mr. 
Fridinger wording that for us so there will be no question about it? 

Mr. Fridinger. I am sure Mr. Murray would do it right. 
Mr. Abbitt. I know he would, too, but we will let the Department 

do it, so then they cannot say we did not do it right. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Mr. Fridinger. Mr. Murray was working on one bill, Mr. Chair¬ 

man, and I was working on the other bill and we came out with exactly 
the same result. You can take 12855 and put a “(1)” after “further 
amended” on line 4 and then add the proviso in H.R. 12910 and the 
extra four types of tobacco. 

(Discussion off the record.) 
Mr. Abbitt. Hyde, will you be responsible for getting that fixed 

up? 

Mr. Murray. Yes, sir. 
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(The following statement and letters were also submitted to the 
subcommittee:) 

Statement of Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier, a Representative in Congress 
From the State of Wisconsin 

Mr. Chairman, I am happy to be able to testify on legislation suspending 
the present tobacco acreage allotment leasing program for the 1963 crop in 
Wisconsin. As you know this legislation has been introduced by our colleague, 
Congressman Lester Johnson. He deserves the praise of all of us who are in¬ 
terested in fair treatment for the tobacco growers. 

The present leasing system, in effect for only 1 year, simply has not worked. 
I believe it would be right to correct the situation now before running another 
year under an unmanageable program. 

On the one hand tobacco growers are asked to reduce their acreage allot¬ 
ments while, on the other, some growers lease unused acreage for increased 
production. 

Although the growers in my State took a 15-percent cut in allotments in 
fact, the actual reduction in acreage harvested turned out to be only 10 percent 
in 1961. This undermines the whole purpose of the program. 

The legislation would provide that tobacco allotments must be attached to 
the land. Only when the land is sold would the allotment change hands (except 
in certain circumstances). Under present law a grower, as you know, can 
lease his unused allotment while retaining his land. 

This works a special hardship on the regular grower and especially on the 
small grower. After reducing his acreage, in compliance with the law, he must 
face the decision of whether to bid against others for whatever acreage is avail¬ 
able for leasing, or lease his own allotment to someone else. 

The reason the Wisconsin situation is so difficult is not hard to find. There 
are some growers who simply cannot afford to grow tobacco when their allot¬ 
ments are reduced. 

As a result, 28 percent of the Wisconsin tobacco allotments were unused in 
1961. This meant that bigger operators, with plenty of cash on hand, could go 
in and lease the small grower’s allotment. 

This is not only unfair to the small grower, but it is self-defeating. If new 
legislation does not pass, I think that there will probably have to be a stiffer 
allotment reduction next year to reduce production. 

You may be interested in some figures on this: The total tobacco acreage al¬ 
lotted to all farms in Wisconsin for 1962 was 15,824 acres and allotments were 
established for 6,550 farms. Department of Agriculture records show that 
581 of these farms leased out a total of 1,034 acres for production. For 1962 
the Wisconsin tobacco acreage planted for harvest is estimated at 12,400 acres, 
a reduction of about 15 percent. 

Many growers did not learn of the details of the leasing arrangements under 
the present law. They did not take advantage of the program to the full ex¬ 
tent. However, if the law is not changed, next year I am sure that leasing 
would go on at a greatly increased pace. This would mean a bigger harvest and, 
in the following year, wTe would have to pay the consequences in terms of a 
bigger allotment reduction. 

It is important to know that there are added costs being paid already in this 
regard. Tobacco leases have brought as much as $75 an acre in Wisconsin 
although most are selling at about $10 to $12 per acre. 

For all of these reasons, I believe that the legislation before this committee 
should be approved and enacted into law. 

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank the committee for their consideration of this 
statement. I hope that your committee will report favorable on the legislation 
now before it. 
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Congress of the United States, 

House of Representatives, 

Washington, D.C., August 27, 1982. 
Hon. Watkins M. Abbitt, 

Chairman, House Agriculture Subcommittee on Tobacco, 
Washington, D.C. 

Dear Mr. Chairman : I would be pleased to have permission to file a state- 
ment to become a part of the record in your deliberations on the proposal that 
would exempt cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco produced in the State of Ohio 
from the 1963 allotment leasing program. 

The Ohio growers, who produce types 42, 43, and 44, share a mutual feeling 
in this problem with the Wisconsin growers. 

I am enclosing a copy of a letter addressed to our colleague, the Honorable 
Lester R. Johnson of Wisconsin, by Mr. Robert Cool, manager of the Cigar 
Tobacco Cooperative, whose members reside in Darke, Miami, Preble, Montgom¬ 
ery, and Warren Counties.1 

Sincerely yours, 
Willam M. McCulloch, 

Representative to Congress. 

Mr. Abbitt. Gentlemen, I appreciate very much your being here. 
I am going to ask the committee to go into executive session. 

(Whereupon, at 3 p.m., the subcommittee went into executive ses¬ 
sion.) 

1 The letter referred to appears on p. 7. 







87th congress II D -| O O r“ P- 
2d Session K. 1 ZODD 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

August 9,1962 

Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin introduced the following bill; which was referred 

to the Committee on Agriculture 

A BILL 
To amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating 

to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of llepresenta- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, 

4 is further amended to change the language enclosed in 

5 parenthesis in the first sentence of section 316(a) to read 

6 “ (other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and for 

7 the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar- 

8 binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage 

9 allotment) 

I 
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17# TOBACCO* The Subcommittee on Tobacco of the Agriculture Committee voted to re¬ 
port to the full committee with amendment H. R. 1285$, relating to lease and 
transfer of tobacco acreage allotments* p. D773 

18. HOUSING* 3y a vote of 367 to 62, passed under suspension of the rules H* Ri 
s28, to authorize a program of housing for the elderly in rural areas*/ pp* 

166^5-23 

19. LOANS. XThe Subcommittee on Conservation and Credit of the Agriculture Committee 
voted toSreport to the full committee H. R. 12653, to amend the Co/solidated 
Farmers1 Htone Administration Act of 1961 in order to increase the limitation on 
the amount loans which may be insured under the act, p. D77> 

20* COMMUNICATIONS.\^y a vote of 372 to 10, agreed to, under suspension of the rules 
H. Res. 769, prodding that the house concur in the Senate^ amendments to H. R. 
IIO4O, the satellite communications bill. This bill wilVnow be sent to the 
President* pp. l6o^-l5 

21. FEDERAL AID. Passed under suspension of the rules S./3327, to make certain fed¬ 
erally impacted areas eligible for assistance unde^/the public facility loan 
program, pp. 16635-6 

3 
22. PARKS. Ry a vote of 60 to 50/\failed to pass upaer suspension of the rules (a 

two-thirds vote being necessarV for passage ythder suspension proceedings) S. 
2^29, to revise the boundaries df the Virgin' Islands National Park, St. John, 
V. I. pp. 16637-8 

23. ELECTRIFICATION, By a vote of 107 to^2Q> passed under suspension of the rules 
S. I606, to authorize the Federal Powp^: Commission to exempt small hydroelectric 
projects from certain of the licensing provisions of the Federal Power Act. pp. 
16638-ljO 

Rep. Saylor criticized the proposed touKby the Secretary of Interior of 
Russian electric power installations, and cr^icized a speech by the Administra¬ 
tor of REA. pp, 1661*1-2 

2iu PERSONNEL. The Post Office/nd Civil Service Comri^tee reported with amendment 
H. R, 2079, to amend the classification Act of 19iiXso as to authorize the es¬ 
tablishment of hazardous duty pay in certain cases 0^. Rept. 2269) • p. 166$2 

25. PUBLIC WORKS. Rep. S^ack criticized the proposed PublitfsWorks Acceleration Act, 
saying it "appears /o have become part of a foolish and dangerous game of 
Russian roulette ^rfnich some of my colleagues like to play fo^th our economy." 
pp. 166UU-5 

26. NEWSPRINT. Th6 Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee issue<\a report on 
world newsprint supply-demand (H. Rept. 2273). p. 16652 

ITEMS IN APPENDIX 

27. FARM PROGRAM. Extension of remarks of Sen. Randolph discussing the growth and 
development of agriculture, advocating more research expenditures for agricul¬ 
ture and inserting an article on this subject, p. A6397 

28. OPINION POLLS. Extension of remarks of Reps.Thompson and Smith inserting the 
results of questionnaires, pp. A6U01, A6U01-2 

29. FOOD FOR PEACE. Extension of remarks of Rep, Curtis, Mo., favoring the Findley 
amendment which allbws funds generated by the sale of surplus commodities to be 
sold to Americans planning to visit the countries who participate in the food- 



for-peace program, and inserting an article, p. A6l*02 

30^INFORMATION• Extension of remarks of' Rep. Goodling stating that the Labor De 
Ls trying to "determine why bureaucrats cannot say what they mean in plaiin 
j&nple language all can understand," and inserting an article which state/that 
tS\Estes case has brought out the fact that "county committees,..frequpfttly 
don’t read directives sent cut by the Department of Agriculture. The Reason? 

They’re so frequently unreadable," p. A6U03 

31. PERSONNEL.\Extension of remarks of Rep. Ford criticizing the incense in number 
of employees in this Department and inserting an article, "CiviL^ervice Bumper 

Crop." p. MiOi; ' 

32. PUBLIC WORKS. Extension of remarks of Rep. Rains urging pasy&ge of public works 

legislation. pp.\A6[[10-l 

33. LUMBER. Extension oXu’emarks of Rep. Green inserting ap/article, "Oregon’s 

Lumber Crisis." pp. a61;25-7 

BILLS INTRODUCED 

3U. PEACE CORPS. H. R. 12981, b)\Rep. Halpern, to 3/tablish a Domestic Peace Corps; 
to Education and Labor Committee, 

35. HOLIDAY. H. J. Res. 760, by RepAArends, making the 17th Day of September in 
each year a legal holiday to be kn^wn asy/jonstitution Day"; to Judiciary Com¬ 
mittee, 

36. FAO. S. 3679, by Sen. Fulbright, aut^OTSizing an appropriation to enable the 
United States to extend an invitation test he Food and Agriculture Organization 
of the United Nations to hold a W/rld FooayCongress in the United States in 
1963; to Foreign Relations Committee. Remaps of author pp. 16656-7 

91LLS APPROVED BY THE CSIDENT 

37. PURCHASING. H. R. 8100, allowing GSA to charge to\the consuming agencies the 
transportation costs of y(tems of supply sent them ^request. Approved August^ 

2h, 1962 (Public Law 87^600). 

38. TARIFFS. H. R, 109transfers casein or lactarene to the free list of the 
Tariff Act of 1930^ Approved August 2U, 1962 (Public Lawy87-6o6). 

COMMITTEE HEARINGS/AUG. 28: \ 
Farm policy rec^/vfliidations of CED, H. Agriculture (Secretary Freema^to testify). 
Estes invest:.cyki.cn, S. Gov’t Operations. 
Wilderness preservation bill, H. Interior. 
Road authorj/ation bill, S. Public Works, (exec.). x 

—0— 

0O0 
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HIGHLIGHTS: House committee voted^to report bi\ls to increase number of new coun¬ 
ties eligible for crop insurance/ further restrict interstate movement of diseased 
livestock and poultry, increasy'limitation on FHA'^ans, extend time for leasing 
tobacco allotments, facilitate^work of Forest Service, facilitate USDA administra¬ 
tive operations, and provide/cooperation with States>in administration of agricul¬ 
tural laws. Conferees granted permission to file conference report on USDA appro¬ 
priation bill by midnight/Sept. 12. Senate passed bilius to: Increase authoriza¬ 
tion for Cooperative Forest Management Act. Provide for cooperation with States in 
administration of agricultural laws. Senate concurred in H^use amendment to bill to 
expand survey of forest resources. Sen. Morse discussed recent criticisms of ad¬ 
ministration of natiXial forests. 

HOUSE 

1. FARM PROGRAM/ The ’’Daily Digest” states that "Conferees contiWd, in executive 
session, to resolve the differences between the Senate- and House-passed ver¬ 
sions of/H. R. 12391, proposed Food and Agriculture Act of 1962,\and reached 
tentative agreement thereon, and will meet again on Friday, September 14.” 

p. D834 

2. APEJfoPRIATIONS. The conferees were granted until midnight Wed., to fil< 
inference report on H. R. 12648, the agricultural appropriation bill fc\ 1963. 

p. 18127 
Received and agreed to the conference report on H. R. 12870, the militai 

construction appropriation bill (H, Rept. 2356). pp. 18173-6, 18178 
The Appropriations Committee was granted permission to report the foreign 

aid appropriation bill on Tues., Sept. 18, and bring it to the floor on Thurs., 

Sept. 20. p. 18132 
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3. AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE. The Agriculture Committee voted to report (but did not 
actually report) .*-», n m,|iu i 
in order to ..to V5Q-4-ha.*wunho»..^ «<-», in ™hi9h rruu 
teew-ance- may be of fered- -each-year; ■, to -gr ant the- -Seere t ^Qri 

rf rrrtnin 
diseased livestock^and poul-frgy^-H, R» 11111m-to »hn Prtn«ft»mry nf 

to- eenvey certaiir-Ayrvui "framte In Iowa. II. ft1: tV&f 
fS^'r5inriibUS bill fc-o -facilitate the-work of the Pore at Oerviee-t-fe R. 

amended/to amend fche-eptwbttdated w11 ■■■’■'“A imini nrrntten Ant u£ 
, ^ to order^o-tncreaae -the—limitatiow"ow-.fehe»^cwmt o-f- loano. rhirh may hr 
i^^red^adcr eubtitlu-A o#-euch-Act«} H. R. 12855 (amended), relating to the 
lea8a and_transfer of tobacco acreage allotment8:>*H,:ulTri"nyn7Tamehded!l.oMAI." 
uus DXii Co ^§cintate fch4 woVk'TTTR^ipifCTOTrr of Agriculture; H. R. 12802, 
to provide further for cooper at lion with States in adminisjiiration and enforce¬ 
ment of certain federal laws; and\S. 3152, to provide igf the nutritional 
enrichment and sahitary packaging Of rice prior to it^distribution under cer- 

a n e eral prograiqs, including the national schoolJumch program. The 
Committee passed ove^without prejudice S. 3517, eaffcark Sec. 32 funds to 
establish and carry ou\a program to promote the fifow of domestically produced 
pU,m er a commerce; and^6. 2121, to establish Feaferal agricultural services to- 

and voted to accep^Senate amendments to^T. R. 8520, to limit financial! 
and technical assistance far drainage of cert&ln wetlands, p. D833 

4. ROADS. The Public Works Committee voted to^eport (but did not actually report) 
* . es. 137, to authorize tnskSecreta^y of Commerce, in cooperation with 
as a, to undertake studies and^urvevs relative to a highway construction 

program for Alaska, p. D834 * 

5. MONOPOLIES. The Interstate and Fordigtacommerce Committee reported with amend- 

QualiW Stabilization Act (H. Rept. 2352). 

6. LOBBYING. Received from thejfferk of the Houhe and the Secretary of the Senate 
the quarterly reports purs^Cnt to the Regulation of Lobbying Act. pp, 18180- 

SENATE C 
V 

7. PASTRY. Passed wUfhout amendment H. R. 9728, to inc\ase the ambient authoriz- 

c° 7? fPProPriFed to carry out the Cooperative Forest Management Act from 

_ * ion-,, «n t0/*^ This bill will now be sent co the President, 
pp. loU/l-2 / X 

Passed wixfiout amendment S. 3589, to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture 

fora^»;Il^r^aJn iandS in Wright County» Minn*. a«d exchangV them with Minn, 
ror State^jwned lands in the Superior National Forest, p. 180* 

f irVthe House amendment to S. 3064, to increase the Vithorization 
This sufvey of forest resources from $1.5 to $2.5 mil\on annually. 

1 r*111 win now be sent to the President, p. 18073 \ 

amendment s- 3335, to revise the boundaries of the Bi&Hole 
?averh.«i<JlonalwMonument, Mont., including the transfer of land ftam the 
-averhead National Forest to the Monument, p. 18073 V 

Mo^se discussed recent criticism of the administation of the natitaal 

probUrf. "i8 h« '4haC "Srr6tary F~ 18 addressing himseif to this 

i perfo^nce pp* -at most of aU an improvement 
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6. TOBACCO. The Agriculture Committee reported on Sept. 15 (during adjournment 
of the House) with amendment H. R. 12855, to amend provisions of the Agri¬ 
cultural Adjustment Act of 1938 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco 
acreage allotments so as to exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, 
types 42,43,44,53,54, and 55, from the lease and transfer authority. (H. Rept. 
2380),. p. 18583    

7. WILDLIFBv The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Reclamation of the Interior and 
Insular Affairs Committee voted to report to the full committee sf1988, to 
aid in theVadministration of the Tule Lake, Lower Klamath, and ypper Klamath 
Rational Wildlife Refuges in Oregon and California, p. D853 

/Bureau » 

8. FLOOD CONTROL. ^Received from the Budget/plans for works ofyfmporvement relating 
to the followin^watersheds: Crooked Bayou, Ark.; West Fork of Pond River, Ky.; 
Hardin Creek, Terra^ and Mill Creek, Tenn.; to Agriculture Committee, p.18583 

Received from thk Budget Bureau plans for works of improvement relating to 
the following watersheds; Tobesofkee, Ga. (supplemental); Cottonwood Creek, 
Okla.; and Delaware C«ek, Okla.; to Public Works Committee, p. 18583 

9. EDUCATION. The "Daily Digest" states that "Confesses, in executive session, 
reached agreement on the differences between the Senate- and House-passed ver¬ 
sions of H. R. 8900, authorising Federal finajrfcial assistance for institutions 
of higher education, and will i^eet again on/Gednesday, September 19, to sign 
a conference report thereon." pv D853 

10. MINING. Passed with amendment S. 33fl, /o provide relief for residential occu¬ 
pants of unpatented mining claims up^a/which valuable improvanents have been 
placed. A similar bill, H, R. 1276u\as laid on the table, pp. 18532-4, 
18545-50 

11. AIR POLLUTION. Passed with amendment S. 45$w to provide for public hearings on 
air pollution problems of more/xhan local significance under, and extend the 
duration of, the Federal air/pollution controrvlaw. A similar bill, H. R. 
12833, which was earlier p^sed under suspension of the rules, was laid on the 

table, pp. 18556-60 

)2. EDUCATION; VETERANS. P^sed with amendment S. 2697,\o amend title 38, U.S.C., 
to provide an extension of the period within which certain educational programs 
must be begun and completed in the case of persons call\d to active duty during 
the Berlin crisis/^A similar bill, H. R. 9962, was laid oq the table, pp. 

18489-92 

13. PERSONNEL. Thjg Post Office and Civil Service Committee report^ with amendment 
S. 1070, tov&nend the Federal Employees' Group Life Insurance Act of 1954, as 
amended, ao as to provide for an additional unit of life insurano^ (H. Rept. 

2383). d< 18583 

14. HOUSE RULES. Rep. Reuss urged five amendments to the Rules of the Hou^e of 
Representatives intended to expedite the business of Congress, pp. 18567-70 

15. SM^LL BUSINESS. Rep. Roudebush discussed the American patent system and said, 
"It is my firm conviction that the Congress must not take any precipitate 

action to alter our patent system." pp. 18577-81 



to be subject to the program could divert as much as their entire acreage for^ 

payment, 
^ "Third. Certain crops not in surplus supply, such as safflower, «esame,Vand 

:her minor crops, could be produced on diverted acreage at the discretion of 
ttm Secretary, and partial diversion payments could be made. 

[ourth. If more than one-third of the producers voting in the referendum 
opposed the program, price support would be provided at 50 percent 91 parity 
to cooperators. 

»» 
• • • , 

"The bfil provides also that the Secretary may increase the Allotment for 
any type ofSwheat which would otherwise be in short supply. 

"Authorities provided also for the Secretary to permit wjrfkat to be pro¬ 
duced on feed grain acreages to such extend and under suchyConditions as will 
not impair the operation of the wheat program. It is understood that this 
authority would not be used except in the case when an acreage diversion pro¬ 
gram for feed grainVwas in effect. 

"Title^tV—Farmers Home Administrayton 
"The bill makes the tallowing changes in the landing authorities of the 

Farmers Home Administrati 

lit^fCp" 
kor insured to 

"First. Adds "recreational uses and facilities" to the purposes for which ( 
le owner-operators of not larger real estate loans may be mad 

than family farms. 

"Second. Adds "shifts in laiSd use incL^ding the development of recreational 
facilities" to the purposes for w^.ch lo^ns may be made or insured to associa- 

sidents. 
rd facilities" to the purposes for which 
ator of not larger than family farms, 

armens to include persons engaged in fish 
loans \and 

tions serving farmers end other rud&l 
"Third. Adds "recreational uses 

operating loans may be made to the 
"Fourth. Adds a definition of 

farming among farmers eligible fc 

"Fifth. Increases from 10 uf 25 millio\the aggregate of the real estate 
loans which the Secretary mayymake out of tlV insurance fund to be sold and 
insured, which are on hand arfd not disposed o^at any one time." pp. 1857U-7 

2. AGRICULTURAL APPR0PRIATI0N/1BILL, 1963. Received (Noe conference report on this 
bill, H. R. 12643 (H. R^t. 2381) (pp. 18487-9, 18*33). Attached to this 
digest is a copy of tljd conference report and a sutram^ry of the action of the V 
conferees. 

3. FOREST SERVICE. Passed as reported H. R. 12434, to facilitate the work of the 
Forest Service Cpp. 18560-1) . This bill was reported witlv^mendment on Sept. 
15 (H. Rept.2377) (p. 18583). 

4. LOANS; FHA. /Regan debate on H. R. 12653, to amend the Consolidated Farmers 
Home Administration Act of 1961 in order to increase from $150 million to 
$200 miLZion annually the limitation on the amount of loans whichNjmy be in¬ 
sured under such Act (p. 18561). This bill was reported with amendment on 
Sept./15 (H. Rept. 2378) (p. 18583). 

COOPERATION. The Agriculture Committee reported on Sept. 15 (during adjdVrn- 
nent of the House) without amendment H. R. 12802, to authorize the Secret^ 
of Agriculture to cooperate with States in the administration and enforcement 
of Federal laws relating to the marketing of agricultural products and to tm 
eradication or control of plant and animal diseases and pests. (H. Rept. 237‘ 
p. 18583 



87th Congress ) HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES j Report 
%d /Session j _{ No. 2380 

WISCONSIN TOBACCO, TRANSFER OF ACREAGE 
ALLOTMENTS 

September 15, 1962.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the 

State of the Union and ordered to be printed 

Mr. Cooley, from the Committee on Agriculture, submitted the 

following 

REPORT 

[To accompany H.R. 12855] 

The Committee on Agriculture, to whom was referred the bill (H.R. 
12855) to amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating 
to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments, having con¬ 
sidered the same, report favorably thereon with an amendment and 
recommend that the bill as amended do pass. 

The amendments are as follows: 
Page 1, line 4, strike out “to change” and insert “(1) by changing”. 
Page 1, line 9, strike out the period, add a semicolon following the 

quotation marks and the following: “and (2) by striking the period 
and inserting at the end of the second sentence ot subsection 316(b) 
the following: ‘: Provided, that no such lease shall be renewed for 
1963 for cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) 
tobacco.’ ” 

PURPOSE 

In 1961 Congress authorized (Public Law 87-200), on an experi¬ 
mental basis for the years 1962 and 1963, the transfer by lease of 
tobacco acreage allotments. For reasons peculiar to burley tobacco, 
this type was not included in the transfer authority. It now appears 
that another type of tobacco (cigar-filler and cigar-binder, grown 
generallv in Wisconsin) should also have been omitted from this 
legislation. This bill will exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, 
types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55, along with burley, from the transfer 
authorization of the Act. 

85006 
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COMMITTEE AMENDMENT 

The committee amendment is to make it clear that the exclusion of 
the types of tobacco named in this bill from the transfer authority of 
the act for 1963 will also prohibit the renewal for 1963 of any such 
transfer agreement which may have been made for 1962. 

COST 

There would be no additional cost to the Government as the result 
of this legislation. 

DEPARTMENTAL POSITION 

Following is the letter from the Secretary of Agriculture stating that 
the Department has no objection to the enactment of this bill and out¬ 
lining in some detail the acreage situation which makes the legislation 
desirable. 

Department of Agriculture, 

Washington, D.C., August 2/f, 1962. 
Hon. Harold D. Cooley, 

Chairman, Committee on Agriculture, 
House of Representatives. 

Dear Mr. Cooley: This is in reply to your request of August 16, 
1962, for a report on H.R. 12855, a bill to amend the Agricultural 
Adjustment Act of 1938 relating to the lease and transfer of tobacco 
acreage allotments. 

This Department has no objection to the enactment of this bill. 
The bill would exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 

44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotments for the 1963 crop year 
from existing legislation which provides for the lease and transfer of 
tobacco (except hurley) acreage allotments for the 1962 and 1963 crop 
years. Public Law 87-200, approved September 6, 1961, amended 
the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, by adding a 
new section 316 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage 
allotments (other than a hurley tobacco acreage allotment) for the 
crop years 1962 and 1963. 

In reporting on the bill which provided for the lease and transfer of 
all tobacco acreage allotments, the Department recommended that its 
provisions be made applicable to all commodities for which marketing 
quotas were in effect. The bill was amended in the Senate to exclude 
hurley tobacco. During 1962, tobacco allotments were leased and 
transferred from 20,240 farms. This represents about 7.5 percent of 
all farms with allotments, exclusive of hurley. The acreage leased 
and transferred in 1962 represents about 3.2 percent of the total allotted 
acreage, exclusive of hurley. 

There is substantial underplanting of allotments for cigar-filler and 
binder tobacco. The total acreage allotted for 1961 was 25,376 acres 
and 18,300 acres were grown. Thus, almost 28 percent of the allot¬ 
ments were not grown. For 1962, 804 allotments of cigar-filler and 
binder tobacco have been leased and transferred. The total acreage 
leased is 1,363 acres, about 6.5 percent of the 1962 allotted acreage. 
Cigar-filler and binder tobacco farm acreage allotments were reduced 
15 percent for 1962 in order to adjust supplies to demand. Loan 
holdings of cigar-binder (types 54 and 55) tobacco on July 31, 1962, 
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totaled 10,553,000 pounds, farm weight. No loans are outstanding 
on cigar-filler (types 42, 43, and 44) tobacco or type 53, cigar-binder 
tobacco. 

In view of the traditional pattern of underplanting of allotments for 
cigar-filler and binder tobacco, there is a possibility of increased 
unneeded production in 1963 through expanded use of the lease and 
transfer provisions. 

The enactment of this proposed legislation would have no significant 
effect upon the expenditure of administrative funds or Commodity 
Credit Corporation capital funds. 

The Bureau of the Budget advises that there is no objection to the 
submission of this report. 

Sincerely yours, 
Orville L. Freeman, Secretary. 

CHANGES I EXISTING LAW 

In compliance with clause 3 of rule XIII of the Rules of the House 
of Representatives, changes in existing law made by the bill are shown 
as follows (existing law proposed to be omitted is enclosed in black 
brackets, new matter is printed in italic, and existing law in which no 
change is proposed is shown in roman): 

Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as Amended 

* * * * * * * 

Sec. 316. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act for 
the crop years 1962 and 1963, the owner and operator of any farm for 
which a tobacco acreage allotment [(other than a burley tobacco acre¬ 
age allotment) ] (other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and for 
the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types J$, 
4-3, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotment) is established may 
lease any part of such allotment to any other owner or operator of a 
farm in the same county for use in such county on a farm having a 
current tobacco allotment of the same kind. Such lease and transfer 
of allotment shall be recognized and considered valid by the county 
committee provided the conditions set forth in this section are met. 
In the case of Maryland (type 32) tobacco, no farm shall be eligible 
for lease of allotment from the farm unless at least 75 per centum 
of the allotment for the farm was actually planted during each of the 
years 1960 and 1961. 

(b) Any lease shall be made on such terms and conditions, except 
as otherwise provided in this section, as the parties thereto agree. No 
lease shall be entered into for any period in excess of one crop year, 
but may be renewed for the 1963 crop year, if the parties so agree [.] 
: Provided, That no such lease shall be renewed for 1963for cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder (types 43, 43, 44, 33, 54, and 55) tobacco. 

(c) The lease and transfer of any allotment shall not be effective 
until a copy of such lease is filed with and determined by the county 
committee of the county in which the farms involved are located to be 
in compliance with the provisions of this section. Such lease and 
transfer shall not be effective unless a copy of the lease is filed with 
the county committee prior to a closing date established by the Secre¬ 
tary, which date shall be no later than the normal planting time in 
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the county. If the normal yield established by the county committee 
for the farm to which the allotment is transferred does not exceed the 
normal yield established by the county committee for the farm from 
which the allotment is transferred by more than 10 per centum, the 
lease and transfer shall be approved acre for acre. If the normal yield 
for the farm to which the allotment is transferred exceeds the normal 
yield for the farm from which the allotment is transferred by more 
than 10 percei turn, the county committee shall make a downward 
adjustment in the amount of the acreage allotment transferred by 
multiplying the normal yield established for the farm from which the 
allotment is transferred by the acreage being transferred and dividing 
the result by the normal yield established by the farm to which the 
allotment is transferred. 

(d) The lease and transfer of any part of a tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ment determined for a farm shall not affect the allotment for the farm 
from which such acreage allotment is transferred or the farm to 
which it is transferred, except with respect to the crop year specified 
in the lease. The amount of acreage allotment which is leased from 
a farm shall be considered for purpose of determining future allot-( 
ments to have been planted to tobacco on the farm from which such 
allotment is transferred and the production pursuant to the lease and 
transfer shall not be taken into account in establishing allotments for 
subsequent years for the farm to which such allotment is transferred. 
The lessor shall be considered to have been engaged in the production 
of tobacco for the purpose of eligibility to vote in the referendum. 

(e) Under the provisions of this section not more than five acres 
of allotment may be leased and transferred to any farm: Provided, 
That the total acreage allotted to any farm after such transfer shall 
not exceed 50 per centum of the acreage of cropland in the farm. 

(f) The Secretary shall prescribe such regulations as he considers 
necessary for carrying out the provisions of this section. 

O 

( 
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2d Session K. 1 ZODD 
[Report No. 2380] 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

August 9,1962 

Mr. Johnson of Wisconsin introduced the following bill; which was referred 

to the Committee on Agriculture 

September 15,1962 

Reported with amendments, committed to the Committee of the Whole House 
on the State of the Union, and ordered to be printed 

[Omit the part struck through and insert the part printed in italic] 

A BILL 
To amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating 

to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, 

4 is further amended to change (1) by changing the language 

5 enclosed in parenthesis in the first sentence of section 316(a) 

6 to read “ (other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and 

7 for the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar- 

8 binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage 

9 allotment) allotment)”; and (2) by striking the period and 

10 inserting at the end of the second sentence of subsection 

I 
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1 316(b) the following: Provided, That no such lease shall be 

2 renewed for 1963 for cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 

3 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco 
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expeditious and orderly conduct of the loan program, p. 18605 

Began debate on amendment No. 19, to provide $1,600,000 for AMS for construc¬ 

tion of facilities and acquisition of the necessary land therefor, as authori 

>d by law, to remain available until expended, pp. 18602-6 

13. MBE'SENDENT OFFICES APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. Agreed to the conferenc 

on this bill, H. R. 12711, but insisted on disagreement to several gt 
Senate\imendments. pp. 18591-5 

14. LEGISLATIVE BRANCH APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. Began debate on tbfe conference 

report on this bill, H. R. 11151. Action on one Senate amendflfent in dis- 

agrement was\leferred. pp. 18606-10 

15. FOREIGN AID APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. The Appropriations/6jmmittee reported 

this bill, H. R. L3175 (H. Rept. 2410). p. 18639 

16. LOANS; FHA. Passed a^reported H. R. 12653, to amenchthe Consolidated Farmers 

Home Administration Act^ of 1961 in .order to increase from $150 million to 

$200 million annually tr^s amount of loans which may be insured under such Act. 

^ pp. 18611-2 

Rep. Curtis, Mo., criticized the House procedures under which this bill 

failed to pass on Sept. 17. pp. 18595-6 

17. WETLANDS. Concurred in the Senat^ amendments to H. R. 8520, to amend the Soil 

Conservation and Domestic Allotment Act, as amended, to add a new subsection 

to Sec. 16 to limit financial and technical assistance for drainage of certain 

wetlands. This bill will now be sfenfr to the President, pp. 18590-1 

18. TOBACCO. Passed as reported .. H. R. 12855, to amend provisions of the Agricul¬ 

tural Adjustment Act of 1938 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco 

acreage allotments so as to exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, 
types 42,43,44,53,54 and 55 from the lease and transfer authority, pp. 18612-3 

9 

19. COOPERATION. Began debatqv^h S. 3475, to autho*ize the Secretary of Agriculture 
to cooperate with States/yin administration and enforcement of certain Federal 

laws relating to the me/eting of agricultural products and to the eradication 

or control of plant anc animal disease and pests, (pu 18622). A similar bill, 

H. R. 12802, was passed without amendment earlier (pp\. 18613-4). 

20. PARKS. Began and Concluded debate on S. 2429, to revise\he boundaries of the 

Virgin Islands ljational Park, St. John, V.I. pp. 18615-22 

21. PERISHABLE COMMODITIES. Received the conference report on S.\1037, to amend the 
Perishable Agricultural Commodities Act regarding fees, oral hearings, and 

relicensing (H. Rept. 2408). pp. 18622-3, 18639 

22. TARIFFS/ Received the conference report on H. R. 6682, to provide f^r the 

exemption of fowling nets from duty (H. Rept. 2412). pp. 18623-4, 186,39 

PERA&NNEL. Received the conference report on H. R. 12180, to extend for \ tempo- 

Ivy period the existing provisions of the law relating to the free importation 

'of personal and household effects brought into the U. S. under Government 

orders (H. Rept. 2413). pp. 18624, 18639 
The Post Office and Civil Service Committee reported without amendment 

S. Con Res. 53, favoring travel by Federal employees on U.S. flag carriers 

(H. Rept. 2407). p. 18639 
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24, RECLAMATION. Rep. Olsen discussed the "60th anniversary of the Bureau of 
Reclamation, pioneering Federal public works agency which is still playir 

prominent role in water resource development in Montana and elsewhere ir 

the West," including its relationship with REA cooperatives, pp. 1863>(l-8 

25. ’HeRCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES COMMITTEE. The "Daily Digest" states tfhat the 

ibcommittee on Fisheries and Wildlife Conservation of the Merchant Marine 

aniiFisheries Committee "met in executive session and ordered reported favor- 

ably\to the full committee H. R. 9547, regarding importation oy salmon for 

sale Within the U.S.; H. R. 11343 (amended), regarding the injxiation of a 

salmon\nd steelhead development program in California; S. 3504 (amended), 

regardinXrepresentation of secretarial officers on the Migratory Bird Con¬ 

servation commission; and S. 3431, to consent to the amendment of the Pacific 

Marine Fisheries Compact. Passed over H. R. 10714, to /Provide for the 

distribution of the total net income from wildlife refuges administered by the 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service of the Department of J^tie Interior." p. D860 

26. AGRICULTURAL APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. Attached this Digest are additional 

notes relating to tree tables in Digest 167 summarizing the action of the 

conferees on this bill^ H. R. 12648. These not^es were inadvertently omitted 

and should be attachedVo Digest 167 as page 

28, 

29, 

30, 

.2. 

IS IN APPENDIJ 

27. FARM PROGRAM. Extension of re 

Claude R. Wickard, "Knowledge: 
pp. A6890-2 

Extension of remarks of Rep. M 

youth delegates in Germany and Pj 

countries, pp. A6900, A6907-8 

rks of Sen. Hartke inserting an address by 

he to a Century of Agricultural Progress." 

inserting reports by international farm 

.artd describing conditions on farms in those 

ELECTRIFICATION. Extension remarks ol^en. Wiley inserting an article, 

"America's Power System," iwmparing production of electrical power in the 

United States and the Soyiet Union, p. A68^‘ 

HOLIDAY. Extension of>remarks of Rep. Green inerting an editor's letter 

protesting the proposed designation of Sept. 17\s a legalholiday. pp. 
A6899-900 / X 

MILK. Extension/bf remarks of Rep. Quie inserting an>article suggesting a 

possible solut/on to some of the problems of the dairy\industry, including 

an increase advertising efforts, p. A6903 

0 

COMMITTEE HEARINGS SEPT. 19: 

research facilities for experiment stations, S. Agricultu] Additional 

Federal r£ay bill, S. Civil Service (exec). 

Watershed projects, H. Agriculture (exec). 

Prom<>tion of trade through mobile trade fairs, H. Merchant Marine and Fis! 
(exec). 

jries 
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Naturally, I also hope you can come to 
WesK Virginia, for there will be more 
to see in 1963. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection\to the request of the gentle¬ 
woman from Missouri? 

There waX.no objection. 
The Clerk read the bill, as follows: 
Be it enacted Ov the Senate and House of 

Representatives ojf the United States of 
America in Congress assembled. That Pub¬ 
lic Law 86-184 is hereby amended by strik¬ 
ing out, in section 1, line 7, the words “not 
more than two hundrHd thousand silver 
medals” and inserting imvlieu thereof “not 
more than twenty platinuni medals, twenty 
thousand silver medals, andNseven hundred 
and fifty thousand bronze medals.” 

Sec. 2. Public Law 86-184\. is further 
amended by striking out, in section. 2(b), line 
2, the words “in silver”. \ 

The bill was ordered to be read\third 
time, was read the third time, and passed, 
and a motion to reconsider was laio\on 
the table. \ 

FARMERS HOME ADMINISTRATION, 
INCREASE AUTHORIZATION FOR 
INSURED LOANS 

Mi’. POAGE. Mr. Speaker, I ask unan¬ 
imous consent for the immediate con¬ 
sideration of the bill (H.R. 12653) to 
amend the Consolidated Farmers Home 
Administration Act of 1961 in order to 
increase the limitation on the amount of 
loans which may be insured under sub¬ 
title A of such act. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 

objection to the request of the gentleman 
from Texas? 

There was no objection. 
The Clerk read as follows: 
Be it enacted by the Senate and House 

of Representatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled. That section 
308 of the Consolidated Farmers Home Ji.d- 
minlstratlon Act of 1961 is amended by strik¬ 
ing out the figure “$150,000,000” and in¬ 
serting in lieu thereof the figure “$300,- 
000,000”. 

With the following committee amendment: 
On page 1, line 6, strike out the figure 

“$300,000,000” and insert “$200,000,000”. 

The committee amendment was agreed 
to. / 

(Mr. JOHNSON of Wisconsin askoa 
and was given permission to extend /his 
remarks at this point in the RecorjO 

Mr. JOHNSON of Wisconsin./ Mr. 
Speaker, I respectfully urge ply col¬ 
leagues in the House to take /favorable 
action on H.R. 12653, a bill which I intro¬ 
duced on July 23 of this yea/to increase 
the effectiveness of the Rarmers Home 
Administration’s insured/loan program. 
Under the original provisions of my 
measure, the Consolidated Farmers 
Home Administration Act of 1961 would 
be amended in ord/r to raise the amount 
of loans which may be insured by FHA 
each year frony$150 million to $300 mil¬ 
lion. / 

Hearings /were held on the proposed 
legislation/on August 27 by the House 
Agriculture Committee’s Conservation 
and Cteait Subcommittee, which favor¬ 
ably reported the measure to the full 
committee. On September 12, members 
of/the House Agriculture Committee 

voted to favorably report an amended 
version of the bill which would increase 
the annual ceiling on the FHA insured 
loan program to $200 million in order 
to take care of the immediate emergency 
facing this important and worthwhile 
program. 

During the past fiscal year, which end¬ 
ed June 30, the demand for these FHA 
loans was so great that the $150 million 
annual insurance authorization was ex¬ 
hausted by May 11. Because of the large 
number of applications on hand and the 
increasing demand for this type of credit, 
FHA officials estimate that the present 
limit on the fiscal 1963 program will be 
reached by December 31—6 months be¬ 
fore the close of the fiscal year. Passage 
of HR. 12653 will enable the program to 
continue through the first few months 
of 1963 and give the 88th Congress time 
to consider a long-range remedy for the 
existing problem. I intend to introduce 
such a long-range bill on the opening 
day of the 88th Congress. 

Mr. Speaker, in the meanwhile, I feel 
'we must deal with the immediate emer¬ 
gency. For the past few months, in¬ 
sured loans have been made at the rat/ 
of about $25 million per month, whtefi 
adds up to $300 million a year. Du/iig 
fiscal 1962, applications for insured loans 
■were received at the rate of &600 a 
month. Ae of June 30,1962, coitety FHA 
offices reported they had 16,561 insured 
loan applications on hand/ Of that 
number, 4,470 nad been pre/essed to the 
point where it was determined that loans 
could be made. \ / 

In my home State*. o/Wisconsin, near¬ 
ly 600 applications fo/initial FHA farm 
ownership loans weve on hand at the end 
of June. In the /2-month period pre¬ 
ceding July 1, about l,500Spf these loans 
were made to ^Wisconsin ftrm families. 

As you kn/vv, the FHA insured loan 
program is / cooperative program with 
private in/estors and does non. require 
appropriations from the U.S. Treasury. 
Privat/investors provide funds toVhelp 
eligible farmers enlarge, develop anerbuy 
family farms, to refinance debts and\o 
d/elop community water systems. Tnk 
Wans are made and serviced by the 
'Farmers Home Administration, which 
collects the principal and interest pay¬ 
ments when due and forwards the re¬ 
ceipts to the lenders after retaining one- 
half of 1 percent for insurance. Lend¬ 
ers agree to hold the notes for at least 
3 years. If borrowers default, the Gov¬ 
ernment agrees to make the payments. 

Insured loans are made only when a 
farmer is unable to obtain the credit he 
needs from other sources. Banks, pen¬ 
sion funds, insurance companies and 
trust funds are the principal investors. 
The loans return 4.5 percent interest to 
the lender. 

Mr. Speaker, since the FHA insured 
loan program was started in 1947, $15,- 
652,259 has been invested in Wisconsin 
alone. For the Nation as a whole, the 
figure stands at approximately $390 mil¬ 
lion. Repayments of principal have to¬ 
taled more than $100 million. Losses 
have amounted to less than one-tenth 
of 1 percent, which certainly is a small 
loss for a loan program. 

Several factors contributed to the 

rapid increase in the volume of farm, 
ownership loans during fiscal 1962. The 
Agricultural Act of 1961 broadened /ie 
scope of the farm ownership prog/am 
to enable FHA to make loans to a/quire 
and enlarge the full range of/family 
farms. Previously, FHA was limited to 
making such loans on a rather narrow 
segment of family farms, px addition, 
insured loans can now be/nade for 100 
percent rather than 90 /percent of the 
normal value of the faftn. 

The act also imp/>ved the insured 
loan program by majang it more attrac¬ 
tive to investors. They now may receive 
4*4 percent inter/t on their investment 
rather than 4 percent and can sell the 
insured notes /lack to the Federal Gov¬ 
ernment after 3 years rather than 5 
years. / 

Mr. Sp/iker, the trend toward larger 
farms has naturally increased the de¬ 
mand/or farm enlargement loans. As 
the rural areas development program 
gates momentum, an even larger num¬ 
ber of small farmers will be encouraged 
/> take advantage of this method of 
rounding out their farms. 

The increasing use of credit in pur¬ 
chasing farmland also contributes to the 
demand for FHA loans. More than 80 
percent of all land purchases during the 
year ending March 1 involved the use of 
credit, which is a record high. As re¬ 
cently as 1946, less than half of farm¬ 
land transfers were credit financed. 

The growing percentage of farmland 
transfers financed with the use of an 
installment sales contract has influenced 
the rise in FHA real estate loans. In 
1946, only 11 percent of all transfers 
were made by contract. This year, 
about 30 percent of all transfers are be¬ 
ing made with this financing device. 
Many of these contracts contain terms 
that cannot be met by the farmer and 
result in his applying to the Farmers 
Home Administration for refinancing. 

Last, but not least, it is my opinion 
that farmers are aware that the present 
Administration is more responsive to 
their needs, and this has prompted many 
to seek credit assistance. 

Mr. Speaker, the funds for investment 
\nder the FHA insured loan program are 
available. One of the most progressive 
of our labor unions has offered to invest 
$10 inillion in these loans over a 4- 
year period. The funds of this organi¬ 
zation, as well as those of the banks and 
other lenders which are investing in in¬ 
sured farnv loans, will be diverted to 
other markets unless prompt action is 
taken. \ 

Obviously, tnd FHA insured loan pro¬ 
gram has many\merits. Farmers who 
receive the loans are able to strengthen 
their operations. miral communities in 
which the loans are inade are fortified 
not only by the improvements financed 
by the loans, but also with the increased 
trade that is brought about by the ex¬ 
penditure of loan funds. \ 

In addition, the use of injured loan 
funds rather than appropriated funds 
lessens the strain on the U.S. Treasury. 

An increase in the authorized amount of 
insured loans will reduce the need, for 
direct Government loan funds for farm 
ownership and soil and water conserv\- 
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t'lon loans. During fiscal 1962, the obli¬ 
gation of direct funds was discontinued 
almost entirely for several months while 
the $>150 million of insured loan author¬ 
ity -$as available. Under current money 
market conditions, an increase in the 
loan insurance authorization would per¬ 
mit meeting the credit needs of most of 
the applicants for farm ownership and 
soil andXwater conservation loans with 
insured nmds, thus effecting a savings 
in sums authorized to be obligated for 
direct loanA 

Mr. Speaker, the House Agriculture 
Committee, ^f which I am a member, 
heard testimony last month on the Com¬ 
mittee for Economic Development’s 
“Adaptive Program for Agriculture,” 
which proposes \to dispose of the farm 
problem over a 5\year period by moving 
2 million farmer s\off the land and into 
the cities—already plagued by unem¬ 
ployment. Rather Than adding 2 million 
displaced farmers to the ranks of the 
unemployed, I feel a much more human¬ 
itarian and practical \solution would be 
the enactment of various types of farm 
legislation to help farmers stay in rural 
communities. H.R. 126w3 certainly falls 
into this category. \ 

The need is apparent, YThousands of 
family-type farmers will be deprived of 
the credit they need to continue and 
strengthen their operations unless 
prompt action is taken in this area. If 
action to raise the ceiling on, the FHA 
insured loan program is delayed until 
the next Congress meets, them will be 
several months when credit of this type 
is not available to our farmers), This 
period will occur at a time of yean when 
the funds are most needed. I urge my 
colleagues to take favorable action or. 
H.R. 12653 so that it can be enacted into 
law before the close of the 87th Congress. 

The bill was ordered to be engrossed 
and read a third time, was read the 
third time and passed, and a motion to, 
reconsider was laid on the table. 

AMENDING AGRICULTURAL AD¬ 
JUSTMENT ACT OF 1938 RELAT¬ 
ING TO LEASE AND TRANSFER 
OF TOBACCO ACREAGE ALLOT¬ 
MENTS 

Mr. POAGE. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent for the immediate 
consideration of the bill (H.R. 12855) 
to amend the Agricultural Adjustment 
Act of 1938 relating to the lease and 
transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 

objection to the request of the gentle¬ 
man from Texas? 

There being no objection, the Clerk 
read the bill, as follows: 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of 
Representatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled. That the 
Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as 
amended, is further amended to change the 
language enclosed in parenthesis in the first 
sentence of section 316(a) to read “(other 
than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, 
and for the 1963 crop year, other than a 
cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 
44, 63, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ment) .” 

With the following committee amend¬ 
ments: 

Page 1, line 4, strike out “to change” and 
insert “(1) by changing”. 

Page 1, line 9, strike out the period, add a 
semicolon following the quotation marks 
and the following: “and (2) by striking the 
period and inserting at the end of the 
second sentence of subsection 316(b) the 
following: Provided, That no such lease 
shall be renewed for 1963 for cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) 
tobacco.’ ” 

The committee amendments were 
agreed to. 

(Mr. JOHNSON of Wisconsin asked 
and was given permission to extend his 
remarks at this point in the Record.) 

Mr. JOHNSON of Wisconsin. Mr. 
Speaker, I want to urge my colleagues in 
the House to take favorable action on 
H.R. 12855, a bill which I introduced on 
August 9 of this year. Under the provi¬ 
sions of this measure, cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder tobacco would be exempted 
from the tobacco allotment leasing pro¬ 
visions of the 1963 tobacco program. 
Included in this category are types 42, 
43, 44, 53, 54, and 55 tobacco. 

Tobacco growers in my home State of 
Wisconsin raise types 54 and 55 tobacco, 
and they are unanimously in their sup¬ 
port of this bill. The need for this leg¬ 
islation was called to my attention by 
the two major farm organizations in the 
State, the Wisconsin Farmers Union and 
the Wisconsin Farm Bureau Federation. 

Subsequently, the directors of the 
Northern Wisconsin Cooperative Tobac¬ 
co Pool of Viroqua, Wis., unanimously 
adopted a resolution which reads, as 
follows: 

Resolved, That the board of directors of 
the Northern Wisconsin Cooperative Tobacco 
Pool go on record as being opposed to the 
lease and transfer of tobacco acreages for 
1963 and that they encourage Members of 
our U.S. Congress to take the necessary ac¬ 
tion to have Wisconsin excluded from this 
law. 

George E. Nettum, general manager of 
this tobacco cooperative, and J. Clark 
Johnson, a director, came here from 
Wisconsin in order to testify in support 
of my bill at hearings held August 27 
by the Tobacco Subcommittee of the 
House Agriculture Committee. 

Also making the trip to Washington 
to testify in favor of the legislation were 
Eugene Bergum, manager Of the Wiscon¬ 
sin Cooperative Tobacco Growers Asso¬ 
ciation of Edgerton, Wis., and William 
KasaKaitas, secretary of the Wisconsin 
Farm Bureau Federation. Gilbert 
Rohde, president of the Wisconsin Farm¬ 
ers Union, submitted a statement in sup¬ 
port of the measure, as did Robert Cool, 
manager of the Cigar Tobacco Coopera¬ 
tive, of Miamisburg, Ohio, whose mem¬ 
bers grow types 42, 43, and 44 tobacco. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my opinion—and the 
opinion of the tobacco growers I have 
mentioned—that the allotment leasing 
program in cigar-filler and cigar-binder 
tobacco is operating against the intent 
of the tobacco program. The present 
supply and demand situation in these 
types of tobacco required Wisconsin 
growers to take a 15 percent cut in al¬ 
lotments in 1962. However, this reduc- 
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tion has been offset to a large extent by 
the leasing of tobacco acreage allotments 
that are not being used on the farms to 
which they have been allotted. 

In 1961, only 71.8 percent of Wiscon¬ 
sin’s total tobacco acreage allotment of 
19,110 acres was used for harvest. Dur¬ 
ing that year, 2,159 of the 6,619 farms 
with tobacco allotments grew no tobacco 
at all. However, in 1962, tobacco allot¬ 
ments from 581 farms have been leased 
to 678 farms in the State. These leases 
involved 921.05 acres of tobacco land. 

To put it another way, 8,300 acres of 
northern Wisconsin—or type 55— tobac¬ 
co were harvested in 1961. According 
to a U.S. Department of Agriculture esti¬ 
mate made on July 1 of this year, around 
7,500 acres of type 55 tobacco will be 
harvested in Wisconsin this fall. This 
acreage represents about a 10 percent 
reduction over 1961—which is 5 percent 
short of the required 15 percent allot¬ 
ment reduction. 

As far as southern Wisconsin—or type 
54—tobacco is concerned, it was harv¬ 
ested on 5,400 acres in 1961. This year, 
an estimated 4,900 acre of type 54 tobac¬ 
co have been planted. This reduction 
falls short of the desired cut of 15 per¬ 
cent by better than 5 percent. Since 
Wisconsin tobacco raisers have had an 
excellent growing season, it is safe to as¬ 
sume that the supply of cigar-binder 
and cigar-filler tobacco will exceed the 
demand by better than 5 percent. As a 
result, tobacco growers will be faced with 
an even greater reduction in allotments 
for 1963. 

Mr. Speaker, we are all well aware that 
even a 5-percent excess supply can up¬ 
set markets, drive down prices, and cre¬ 
ate a surplus which could endanger the 
stable system we have established 
through the tobacco program. It has 
been a very successful program, which, 
over the years, has enabled tobacco farm¬ 
ers to receive close to 90 percent of parity 
for their product without substantial 
cost to taxpayers. Tobacco farmers 
have demonstrated their willingness to 
adjust supply to demand in order to get 
a fair price in the marketplace. Their 
support of this program is evidenced by 
the fact that 95.4 percent of the tobacco 
growers voting in the 1960 Wisconsin 
tobacco referendum approved a tobacco 
supply-adjustment program covering the 
next 3 years. 

Our present difficulty in the cigar- 
binder and cigar-filler tobacco area 
arises not because the tobacco growers 
have been unwilling to make the required 
15 percent cut in production, but rather 
because the new tobacco allotment leas¬ 
ing provision encourages them to lease 
unused allotments and bring them back 
into production. This situation works 
a hardship on the regular grower, who 
has made the required reduction in pro¬ 
duction and is left with an uneconomic 
unit and the unhappy choice of either 
bidding against others for whatever acre¬ 
age is available for lease—or else retiring 
from active tobacco growing and leasing 
his allotment to those v/ho remain. 

Obviously, this arrangement intro¬ 
duces an unnecessary cost factor into to¬ 
bacco production. Furthermore, it tends 
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to discriminate against the smaller 
farmer who does not have the ready cash 
necessary to successfully bid for the al¬ 
lotments which are available for lease. 

Mr. Speaker, the tobacco allotment 
leasing provision is not operating in the 
best interest of the producers of cigar- 
filler and cigar-binder tobacco. Matter 
of fact, it is working in this area against 
the worthwhile purpose of supply adjust¬ 
ment which is the intent of the tobacco 
program. It seems absurd to foster a sit¬ 
uation where, on one hand, reductions 
in allotments are required in order to 
balance supply with demand while, on 
the other hand, unused allotments are 
allowed to be leased and brought back 
into production. 

Wisconsin tobacco growers are rightly 
concerned over the fact that continua¬ 
tion of the leasing provisions will require 
greater reductions in allotments to ac¬ 
commodate the unused acres brought 
back into production through leasing 
arrangements. Ohio tobacco growers 
share this concern. 

Immediately following the hearings on 
HR. 12855, the tobacco subcommittee 
favorably reported the bill to the full 
House Agriculture Committee, which ap¬ 
proved the measure on September 12. 
I respectfully urge my colleagues in the 
House to take favorable action on this 
measure, so that it can be enacted into 
law before the adjournment of this Con¬ 
gress. Since the legislation applies to 
the 1963 tobacco program, the need for 
early action is abundantly clear. 

Mr. McCULLOCH. Mr. Speaker, I am 
pleased that H.R. 12855, to amend the 
Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, 
relating to the lease and transfer of 
tobacco acreage allotments, was sched¬ 
uled for consideration this week. I am 
pleased that it has been reached for 
final vote today. 

There are more than 1,200 cigar filler 
type tobacco growers in the Great Miami 
Valley of Western Ohio. These growers, 
in large part, are members of the Ohio 
Farm Bureau Federation and of the 
Cigar Tobacco Cooperative, which Co¬ 
operative is managed by Robert Cool of 
Arcanum, Darke County, Ohio, which 
is in the Fourth Congressional District of 
Ohio that I have the honor to represent. 
These organizations favor HR. 12855, 
as amended by the Committee on Agri¬ 
culture. 

Ohio tobacco growers, of the cigar filler 
type, produced more than 8 million 
pounds of tobacco in 1961 and such pro¬ 
duction exceeded use by almost 2 million 
pounds, for the past 2 years. In addi¬ 
tion, there is more than 25 million 
pounds of this type of tobacco on hand, 
which is in surplus, and any act or 
failure to act which increases such sur¬ 
plus is not in the best interest of the 
producers or the public. 

For that reason, as well as for other 
reasons which need not be discussed at 
this time, H.R. 12855 should be passed by 
the House, today. 

The bill was ordered to be engrossed 
and read a third time, was read the third 
time and passed, and a motion to recon 
sider was laid on the table. 
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SDERAL-STATE COOPERATION 

Mk POAGE. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent for the immediate 
consideration of the bill (HR. 12802) to 
provideX further for cooperation with 
States in. administration and enforce¬ 
ment of certain Federal laws. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection tck the request of the gentle¬ 
man from Texas? 

There being, no objection, the Clerk 
read the bill, aa. follows: 

Be it enacted \y the Senate and House 
of Representatives\of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled, That, in or¬ 
der to avoid duplication of functions, facili¬ 
ties, and personnel, a«d to attain closer co¬ 
ordination and greater effectiveness and 
economy in administration of Federal and 
State laws and regulations relating to the 
marketing of agricultural products and to 
the control or eradication Pf plant and ani¬ 
mal diseases and pests, the Secretary of Agri¬ 
culture is hereby authorized! in the admin¬ 
istration and enforcement oi. such Federal 
laws within his area of responkbility, when¬ 
ever he deems it feasible and ill the public 
interest, to enter into cooperative arrange¬ 
ments with State departments of Ygriculture 
and other State agencies chargedvwith the 
administration and enforcement V>f such 
State laws and regulations and toNprovide 
that any such State agency which has ade¬ 
quate facilities, personnel, and procedures, 
as determined by the Secretary, may assist 
the Secretary in the administration andVn- 
forcement of such Federal laws and regula¬ 
tions to the extent and in the manner lye 
deems appropriate in the public interest. 

Further, the Secretary is authorized to co-> 
ordinate the administration of such Federal 
laws and regulations with such State laws 
and regulations wherever feasible. However, 
nothing herein shall affect the jurisdiction 
of the Secretary of Agriculture under any; 
Federal law, or any authority to cooperal 
with State agencies or other agencies or per¬ 
sons under existing provisions of law, 
affect any restrictions of law upon sj)4ch 
cooperation. 

Mr. GROSS. Mr. Speaker, wijjf the 
gentleman yield for a question? 

Mr. POAGE. I yield. 
Mr. GROSS. This is not a bill, is it, 

that rotates these agricultural Attaches? 
Mr. POAGE. It is not, but/1 yield to 

the gentleman from Missouri [Mr. 
Jones] , to answer more fully. The bill 
came from his subcommittee. 

Mr. JONES of Missouri. No, it has 
nothing to do with than;. It was ap¬ 
proved unanimously by both the sub¬ 
committee and the full committee. It 
does not add any cost/ It merely clari¬ 
fies existing regulations and provides 
for cooperation between State and Fed¬ 
eral Governments/6n certain programs. 
In some cases it would avoid a duplica¬ 
tion of services that are being rendered 
by both the Federal and the State Gov¬ 
ernments. It would provide that State 
employees in/some instances might do 
the work re/uired at the present time 
of Federal /employees. It would avoid 
duplication and to that extent result in 
economy /Co both the Federal Govern¬ 
ment aryd the State governments. 

It do/s not take away any authority 
that npw exists. 

Mr/GROSS. Does it give any addi¬ 
tions/! authority to the Secretary of Ag¬ 
riculture? That is the Federal Secre¬ 
tary of Agriculture? 

Mr. JONES of Missouri. The onlj 
additional authority he would be give 
would be in case of duplication of serv¬ 
ices being performed, in which case/he 
could say it could be performed bj/one 
service. 

Mr. GROSS. As between the /States 
and the Federal Government? 

Mr. JONES of Missouri, /that is 
right. 

Mr. GROSS. But it does /ot require 
him to cooperate with the State govern¬ 
ment unless they both wan/ it. Is that 
about the way it goes? 

Mr. JONES of Miss/uri. That is 
right. 

Mrs. SULLIVAN. Wifi. Speaker, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. POAGE. I gl&dly yield to the 
gentlelady from Missouri. 

Mrs. SULLIVAN./ I would like to ask 
either the chairman or the author of the 
bill whether this/oill applies to Federal 
meat inspection./ 

Mr. SMITH hi Iowa. The bill does 
not cover Federal meat inspection. I 
would hope that if and when protection 
from meat inspection is extended, a pro¬ 
vision would be put in that bill to en¬ 
courage cooperation. 

Mrs. SULLIVAN. At least it does not 
weaken the Federal meat inspection laws 
as thev/now exist? 

Mr ./SMITH of Iowa. No. 
Mi/ JONES of Missouri. I think the 

foll/wing statement from the report 
states the matter very clearly: 

‘'or example, should the Secretary enter 
ito an agreement to cooperate with a State 

carrying out Federal meat inspection, the 
eligibility and sanitation requirements of 
suS? inspection would be those of the Fed- 
eral\statute; the inspection would be Fed¬ 
eral inspection, not State inspection, even 
though it might be carried out by a State 
employee; and the Federal policy that meat 
inspection may be done only by an em¬ 
ployee pagd with public funds would be con¬ 
trolling. 

Mr. QUlte. Mr. Speaker, I rise in sup¬ 
port of H.R\12802. For some time I have 
been concerned with duplication of simi¬ 
lar actions by. Federal and State agen¬ 
cies. BecauseNof this concern, I have 
introduced an identical bill to that of 
the gentleman frfiip Iowa, the Honorable 
Neal Smith. 

This legislation \s long overdue and 
will make laws already on the statute 
books more workable! In areas of pest 
and disease control anckmarketing assist¬ 
ance, there is much rdym for improve¬ 
ment. 

In many instances, sunilar projects 
are now carried out by bqth the State 
and Federal Governments. NThese proj¬ 
ects could be implemented ^entirely by 
State personnel. 

It is my belief that this legislation will 
strengthen the role of State governments 
and in some cases, eliminate duplication 
by Federal and State officials. 

The duplication could be avoided by 
many means. The use of grants-in\aid 
technical assistance and State super¬ 
vision and direction, to mention a few. 
The general rules, regulations and uni! 
form training could come from the Fed¬ 
eral agencies. 
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ich duplication 
rry eradication, 
iister rust, and 
Ling eggs, and 

be engrossed 
s read the third 
motion to re¬ 
table. 

’O EXTEND 

leaker, I ask 

GENERAL LEAVE 

Mr. POAGE. Mr 
unanimous consent that Nall Members 
may have 5 legislative days in which 
to extend their remarks on\£he three 
bills just passed. 

The SPEAKER pro tempoi'e. Is there 
objection to the request of the gentleman 
from Texas? 

There was no objection 

CORRECTION OP ROLLCALL 

Mr. BARRY. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 222 of yesterday I answered to my 
name. I was present, although I am 
shown as being absent. I ask unanimous 
consent that the permanent Record and 
Journal be corrected accordingly. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection to the request of the gentle¬ 
man from New York? 

There was no objection. 

AUTHORITY OF FHA TO MAKE 
PAYMENTS IN LIEU OF TAXES 
UPON ACQUIRING CERTAIN MILI¬ 
TARY HOUSING 

Mr. RAINS. Mr. Speaker, I move to 
suspend the rules and pass the bill (H.R. 
13067) to amend title VIII of the Na¬ 
tional Housing Act with respect to the 
authority of the Federal Housing Com¬ 
missioner to pay certain real property 
taxes and to make payments in lieu of 
real property taxes. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Be it enacted by the Senate and House 

of Representatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled, That title 
VIII of the National Housing Act is amended 
by adding at the end thereof the following 
new section: 

“Sec. 811. (a) The Commissioner is au¬ 
thorized to make payments in lieu of taxes 
on any real property to which title has /Been 
or is hereafter acquired by him in fee 
under section 803 as effective prior/to Au¬ 
gust 11, 1955, and on which taxes/or pay¬ 
ments in lieu of such taxes were payable 
or paid prior to acquisition by the Com¬ 
missioner. Such payments may be made 
in connection with tax years Occurring prior 
to or subsequent to the date of the enact¬ 
ment of this section. The amount of any 
such payments shall nov exceed taxes on 
similar property and shall not be included in¬ 
terest or penalties. At the Commissioner 
has acquired or her/after acquires title in 
fee to real property by foreclosure or by 
transfer from some ot her department or 
agency of the /Government or otherwise 
during a tax v/ar, he may make a payment 
in lieu of taxes prorated for that portion 
of the year/remaining after his acquisition 
of title. /This subsection shall not au¬ 
thorize any lien against property held by 
the Cornmissioner, nor the payment of any 
tax, ndr any payment in lieu of any tax, 
on any interest of the Commissioner as 
lessee or mortgagee. 

"(b) Nothing in this title shall be con¬ 
strued to exempt any real property which 
has been or is hereafter acquired and held 
by the Commissioner under section 809 or 
810 from taxation by any State or political 
subdivision thereof, to the same extent, ac¬ 
cording to its value, as other real property 
is taxed.” 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is a 
second demanded? 

Mr. WIDNALL. Mr. Speaker, I de¬ 
mand a second. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. With¬ 
out objection, a second will be considered 
as ordered. 

There was no objection. 
Mr. RAINS. Mr. Speaker, this is a 

very simple bill designed to permit the 
FHA Commissioner to pay local real 
estate taxes on certain military housing 
projects which he has acquired, just as 
he now does on any other projects. In 
the original Wherry Act authorizing 
FHA mortgage insurance for military 

^housing, FHA had authority to pay local 
*al estate taxes if it should acquire any 

oXthe properties. When this law wasy 
amended in 1955 to substitute the Cape/ 
hart'program that authority was om/ 
ted. This bill would restore that author¬ 
ity for certain Wherry projects. 

This bill is highly deserving An my 
judgment.X It applies only to/Wherry 
Act projection which taxes were being 
paid prior toXacquisition. I/ would be 
highly unfair tVundermine/uie local tax 
base just becausXthe FHA/Commissioner 
acquired the property, li. local govern¬ 
ment is to meet itk responsibilities we 
should not rob them of tax revenue. We 
do not do that now jma^r any other FHA 
program. 

The dollar impact of this bill would 
be very small. Xt would permit the FHA 
Commissioner/to meet his responsibilities 
on two existing projects, one imPaducah, 
Ky., and one in Florida. Also, \t would 
permit hjm to pay taxes on anX prop¬ 
erties he might acquire under twoXther 
small /programs—sections 809 and ylO. 
This/oili has the full support of the ad¬ 
ministration and I hope will have thfc 
support of all of my colleagues. 

Mr. Speaker, it would put on the local 
''tax rolls these two projects which should 
have been on the local tax rolls all the 
time. 

(Mr. STUBBLEFIELD asked and was 
given permission to extend his remarks 
at this point in the Record.) 

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Mr. Speaker, 
during the Korean war the Atomic En¬ 
ergy Commission constructed an atomic 
energy plant just outside of Paducah, 
Ky. Before construction began on this 
project, Paducah had a population of 
approximately 32,000 people. At one 
stage of construction there were 28,000 
additional persons working at the AEC 
plant. This, of course, caused quite a 
housing problem. In order to alleviate 
this problem a housing project consist¬ 
ing of 350 individual units and 150 apart¬ 
ment units was constructed. This was 
known as the Forest Hills project. 

This project was built in 1954 at the 
insistance of the Atomic Energy Com¬ 
mission over the three times refusal by 
the Federal Housing Administration. 
Further, civic leaders in the city of Pa¬ 

ducah opposed construction of the 
est Hills project. 

In 1956, the Federal Housing Mmin-1 
istration foreclosed on Forest Hills be¬ 
cause of the builders inability to pay for 
the project. At that time it was less 
than 25 percent occupied and that situ¬ 
ation is the same today./Several pro¬ 
posals have been made hoth by the city 
of Paducah and by FHAror the disposal 
of this property. In erne instance, FHA 
wanted to subdivide the property for 
individual sales, but this would have re¬ 
quired over 400 exceptions to Paducah’s 
zoning ordinances. 

City records/indicate that FHA paid 
$32,007.78 fo/1957 taxes, $32,142.53 for 
1958, and /$33,004.26 for 1959. Then, 
with the aavice of their legal office, FHA 
discontinued taxpayments although the 
city of ^Paducah was and still is furnish¬ 
ing schools, police and fire protection, 
sewers and refuse collection and other 
city services. This has created a real 

rden on the city. 
This bill, H.R. 11604, would permit the 

Federal Housing Authority to pay taxes 
on repossessed housing projects built 
under provisions of the Wherry housing 
program. Forest Hills was built under 
these provisions. At the present time 
there are no provisions for this type pay¬ 
ment although other property acquired 
by the Commissioner of FHA is subject 
to taxes or payments in lieu of taxes. 
H.R. 11604 would merely authorize the 
same types of tax payments on repos¬ 
sessed projects built under the Wherry 
program as are already authorized for 
FHA programs generally. 

Most people tend to think of Wherry 
projects as housing on military bases. 
This is primarily true, and of course 
these type projects would not be affected 
as they are located on Government prop¬ 
erty. Forest Hills was not built on a 

military reservation nor was it built 
for military personnel. 

In its report dated August 29, 1962, 
the Housing and Home Finance Agency 
has recommended enactment of H.R. 
11604. Also, the Bureau of the Budget 
las advised that there is no objection 

the bill from the standpoint of the 
administration’s program. 

(Lough I am vitally concerned with 
the ultimate resolution of this problem 
as concerns the final disposition of the 
propertySl am at the present primarily 
interestea\in seeing that an equitable 
solution is round regarding the payment 
of taxes on tnis property. Enactment of 
H.R. 11604 is definitely needed in order 
to correct the existing inequity. 

The SPEAKER, pro tempore. The 
question is on the rnotion of the gentle¬ 
man from Alabama mat the House sus¬ 
pend the rules and p^ss the bill H.R. 
13067. 

The question was take? 
Mr. GROSS. Mr. Speaker I object to 

the vote on the ground a quorum is not 
present and make the point\of order 
that a quorum is not present. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Further 
proceedings on this matter will goSpver 
until tomorrow. 

Mr. GROSS. I withdraw my point < 
order, Mr. Speaker. 







H. R. 12855 

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES 

September 19,1962 

Read twice and referred to the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry 

AN ACT 
To amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating 

to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, 

4 is further amended (l) by changing the language enclosed 

5 in parenthesis in the first sentence of section 316 (a) to read 

6 “(other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and for 

7 the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar-binder 

8 (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allot- 

9 ment) and (2) by striking the period and inserting at the 

10 end of the second sentence of subsection 316(b) the follow- 

11 ing: Provided, That no such lease shall be renewed for 

I 



1 1963 for cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 

2 54, and 55) tobacco.” 

Passed the House of Representatives September 18, 

1962. 

RALPH R. ROBERTS, 

Clerk. 

Attest: 
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/ SENATE \ 

1. AGRICULTURE AjrtD FORESTRY COMMITTEE reported the following billet p„ .202h$ 
S. 3756, v^rchout amendment to amend Sec. 309 of the Food and Agriculture Act 

of 190e so as to provide that a farm marketing quota on the 1963 wheat crop 
shall: be applicable to any farm on which acreage of wheat exceeds the 
smaller of 15 acres or the highest number of acres planted to wheat on the 
f/rm in calendar years 1959, 1960, 1961, or 1963 (instead of 1959)^1960, or 

X961)(S. Rept. 2224). \ 
R, 12653, without amendment, to amend the Consolidated Farmers Home Adminis 

/ tration Act of 1961 in order to increase from $150 million to $200 million 
/ annually the amount of loans which may be insured under the Act (S. Rept. 

/ 2220). \ 
H. R. 10708, with amendment, to amend the Rural Electrification Act with 

respect to financing communication facilities for transmission of sounds, 
signals, pictures, writing, and signs, as well as voice (S. Rept. 2221). 
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THE AGRICULTURE AND FORESTRY REPORTED: 
H. R. 12855, without amendment, to amend provisions of the Agricultural Ad¬ 

justment Act of 1938 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco 
acreage allotment so as to exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, 
types 42,43,44,53,54, and 55 from the lease and transfer authority (S. Rept, 

m 
HL R. 946, without amendment, to extend to oyster planters the benefi 

'the provisions of present law which provide for production disas 
fpr farmers and stockmen (S. Rept. 2219). 

S. 3370, with amendment, to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to relin¬ 
quish to Wyo. jurisdiction over those lands within the Medic>fce Bow Nation¬ 
al Forest known as the Pole Mountain District (S. Rept. 22 

f 

2. APPROPRIATIONS; BUDGET. Received from the President supplemental appropria¬ 
tions for fideal year 1963 for this Department (S. Doc. IJ/i) (p. 20245). 
Attached to thra Digest is a summary of the items perta^tfing to this Depart¬ 
ment. 

3. PUBLIC WORKS APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. 
12900. Conferees went appointed, pp. 

Passed with 
20239-45 

nendments this bill, H.R. 

FARM PROGRAM. Sen. Humphrey criticized chargesy^f the Republican National 
Committee against the FooXand Agriculture Acp of 1962 as "a deliberate and 
reckless attempt to turn farmers against consumers and city dwellers against 
rural America," and defendedVthe Act agaiadt these charges. Sen. Kuchel 
defended the charges and contended that jme farm bill had merited defeat, 
pp. 20335-6 

Sen. Kuchel inserted an editorial critical of the farm program and relating 
experiences of Sen. Anderson in consjpcting farm operations under the program 
p. 20336 ^ 

'. WORLD FOOD CONGRESS. The "DailWbigest"\states that the Foreign Relations 
Committee approved with amendment S. 3679V to authorize funds to enable the 
U. S. to extend an invitatioj* to the Food and Agricultural Organization of 
the U. N. to hold a World Food Congress in tN^ U. S. in 1963. p. D917 

i. WATERSHEDS. The Agriculture and Forestry Committee approved the following 
watershed projects: Crooked Bayou, Ark.; West For^ Pond River, Ky., and 
Hardin Creek and Mil}/Creek, Tenn. p. D916 © 

PUBLIC WORKS. The/Public Works Committee reported without amendment (an 
original bill) s/ 3773, the public works authorization \ill (S. Rept. 2258), 
p. 20246 ' x 

. FOREIGN AID APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. Began debate on this Dill, H. R. 13175 
(pp. 20248£ 20260-2, 20270-92, 20298-329). By a vote of 34 tPi 40, rejected 
an amendjsrfent by Sen. Ellender to reduce by $200 million the amounts for 
development loans and economic assistance (pp. 20314-9). 

STATED JUSTICE, AND COMMERCE, THE JUDICIARY, AND RELATED AGENCIES APPROPRIATION 
BUX, 1963. The Appropriations Committee reported with amendments this bill, 

R. 12580 (S. Rept. 2226). p. 20245 

STATISTICS. The Post Office and Civil Service Committee reported without 
amendment H. R. 7791, to provide for the collection and publication of fore^ 
commerce and trade statistics (S. Rept. 2217). p. 20245 
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87th Congress ) SENATE ( Report 

2d Session j ( No. 2222 

EXCEPTING CIGAR-FILLER AND CIGAR-BINDER'TOBACCO 

FROM ALLOTMENT LEASING AUTHORITY 

October 1, 1962.—-Ordered to be printed 

Mr. Proxmire, from the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, 

submitted the following 

REPORT 

[To accompany H.R. 12855] 

The Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, to whom was referred 
the bill (H.R. 12855) to amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 
1938 relating to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments, 
having considered the same, report thereon with a recommendation 
that it do pass without amendment. 

This bill would exclude 1963 allotments for cigar-filler and cigar- 
binder tobacco, types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55 from the law applicable 
in 1962 and 1963 to permit 1 year leases of tobacco allotments. The 
bill is further explained in the attached report of the House Committee 
on Agriculture. 

[H. Rept. 2380, 87th Cong., 2d sess.] 

The Committee on Agriculture, to whom was referred the 
bill (H.R. 12855) to amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act 
of 1938 relating to the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage 
allotments, having considered the same, report favorably 
thereon with an amendment and recommend that the bill as 
amended do pass. 

The amendments are as follows: 
Page 1, line 4, strike out “to change” and insert “(1) by 

changing”. 
Page 1, line 9, strike out the period, add a semicolon follow¬ 

ing the quotation marks and the following: “and (2) by 
striking the period and inserting at the end of the second 
sentence of subsection 316(b) the following: Provided, 
That no such lease shall be renewed for 1963 for cigar-filler 
and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco.’ ” 

85006 
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PURPOSE 

In 1961 Congress authorized (Public Law 87-200), on an 
experimental basis for the years 1962 and 1963, the transfer 
by lease of tobacco acreage allotments. For reasons peculiar 
to burley tobacco, this type was not included in the transfer 
authority. It now appears that another type of tobacco 
(cigar-filler and cigar-binder, grown generally in Wisconsin) 
should also have been omitted from this legislation. This 
bill will exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, types 
42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55, along with Burley, from the transfer 
authorization of the Act. 

COMMITTEE AMENDMENT 

The committee amendment is to make it clear that the 
exclusion of the types of tobacco named in this bill from the 
transfer authority of the act for 1963 will also prohibit the re¬ 
newal for 1963 of any such transfer agreement which may 
have been made for 1962. 

COST 

There would be no additional cost to the Government as 
the result of this legislation. 

DEPARTMENTAL POSITION 

Following is the letter from the Secretary of Agriculture 
stating that the Department has no objection to the enact¬ 
ment of this bill and outlining in some detail the acreage 
situation which makes the legislation desirable. 

Department of Agriculture, 

Washington, D.C., August 2If., 1962. 
Hon. Harold D. Cooley, 

Chairman, Committee on Agriculture, 
House of Representatives. 

Dear Mr. Cooley: This is in reply to your request of 

August 16, 1962, for a report on H.R. 12855, a bill to amend 
the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating to the 
lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 
This Department has no objection to the enactment of this bill. 

The bill would exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 
42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotments for the 
1963 crop year from existing legislation which provides for the 
lease and transfer of tobacco (except burley) acreage allot¬ 
ments for the 1962 and 1963 crop years. Public Law 87-200, 
approved September 6, 1961, amended the Agricultural Ad¬ 
justment Act of 1938, as amended, by adding a new section 
316 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage 
allotments (other than a burley tobacco acreage allotment) 
for the crop years 1962 and 1963. 

In reporting on the bill which provided for the lease and 
transfer of all tobacco acreage allotments, the Department 
recommended that its provisions be made applicable to all 
commodities for which marketing quotas were in effect. The 
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bill was amended in the Senate to exclude hurley tobacco. 
During 1962, tobacco allotments were leased and transferred 
from 20,240 farms. This represents about 7.5 percent of all 
farms with allotments, exclusive of burley. The acreage 
leased and transferred in 1962 represents about 3.2 percent 
of the total allotted acreage, exclusive of burley. 

There is substantial underplanting of allotments for cigar- 
filler and binder tobacco. The total acreage allotted for 1961 
was 25,376 acres and 18,300 acres were grown. Thus, almost 
28 percent of the allotments were not grown. For 1962, 804 
allotments of cigar-filler and binder tobacco have been leased 
and transferred. The total acreage leased is 1,363 acres, 
about 6.5 percent of the 1962 allotted acreage. Cigar-filler 
and binder tobacco farm acreage allotments were reduced 
15 percent for 1962 in order to adjust supplies to demand. 
Loan holdings of cigar-binder (types 54 and 55) tobacco on 
July 31, 1962, totaled 10,553,000 pounds, farm weight. No 
loans are outstanding on cigar-filler (types 42, 43, and 44) 
tobacco or type 53, cigar-binder tobacco. 

In view of the traditional pattern of underplanting of 
allotments for cigar-filler and binder tobacco, there is a 
possibility of increased unneeded production in 1963 through 
expanded use of the lease and transfer provisions. 

The enactment of this proposed legislation would have no 
significant effect upon the expenditure of administrative 
funds or Commodity Credit Corporation capital funds. 

The Bureau of the Budget advises that there is no objection 
to the submission of this report. 

Sincerely yours, 
Orville L. Freeman, Secretary. 

CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW 

In compliance with subsection (4) of rule XXIX of the Standing 
Rules of the Senate, changes in existing law made by the bill, as re¬ 
ported, are shown as follows (existing law proposed to be omitted 
is enclosed in black brackets, new matter is printed in italic, existing 
law in which no change is proposed is shown in roman): 

Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as Amended 

5j< He * if: 

Sec. 316. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act for 
the crop years 1962 and 1963, the owner and operator of any farm for 
which a tobacco acreage allotment [(other than a burley tobacco acre¬ 
age allotment)3 (other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and for 
the 1968 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types J+2, 
43, 44, 58, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotment) is established may 
lease any part of such allotment to any other owner or operator of a 
farm in the same county for use in such county on a farm having a 
current tobacco allotment of the same kind. Such lease and transfer 
of allotment shall be recognized and considered valid by the county 
committee provided the conditions set forth in this section are met. 
In the case of Maryland (type 32) tobacco, no farm shall be eligible 
for lease of allotment from the farm unless at least 75 per centum 
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of the allotment for the farm was actually planted during each of the 
years 1960 and 1961. 

(b) Any lease shall be made on such terms and conditions, except 
as otherwise provided in this section, as the parties thereto agree. No 
lease shall be entered into for any period in excess of one crop year, 
but may be renewed for the 1963 crop year, if the parties so agree 
: Provided, That no such lease shall be renewed for 1963for cigar-filler and 
cigar-binder (types J+2, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco. 

(c) The lease and transfer of any allotment shall not be effective 
until a copy of such lease is filed with and determined by the county 
committee of the county in which the farms involved are located to be 
in compliance with the provisions of this section. Such lease and 
transfer shall not be effective unless a copy of the lease is filed with 
the county committee prior to a closing date established by the Secre¬ 
tary, which date shall be no later than the normal planting time in 
the county. If the normal yield established by the county committee 
for the farm to which the allotment is transferred does not exceed the 
normal yield established by the county committee for the farm from 
which the allotment is transferred by more than 10 per centum, the 
lease and transfer shall be approved acre for acre. If the normal yield 
for the farm to which the allotment is transferred exceeds the normal 
yield for the farm from which the allotment is transferred by more 
than 10 per centum, the county committee shall make a downward 
adjustment in the amount of the acreage allotment transferred by 
multiplying the normal yield established for the farm from which the 
allotment is transferred by the acreage being transferred and dividing 
the result by the normal yield established by the farm to which the 
allotment is transferred. 

(d) The lease and transfer of any part of a tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ment determined for a farm shall not affect the allotment for the farm 
from which such acreage allotment is transferred or the farm to 
which it is transferred, except with respect to the crop year specified 
in the lease. The amount of acreage allotment which is leased from 
a farm shall be considered for purpose of determining future allot¬ 
ments to have been planted to tobacco on the farm from which such 
allotment is transferred and the production pursuant to the lease and 
transfer shall not be taken into account in establishing allotments for 
subsequent years for the farm to which such allotment is transferred. 
The lessor shall be considered to have been engaged in the production 
of tobacco for the purpose of eligibility to vote in the referendum. 

(e) Under the provisions of this section not more than five acres 
of allotment may be leased and transferred to any farm: Provided, 
That the total acreage allotted to any farm after such transfer shall 
not exceed 50 per centum of the acreage of cropland in the farm. 

(f) The Secretary shall prescribe such regulations as he considers 
necessary for carrying out the provisions of this section. 
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H. R. 12855 
[Report No. 2222] 

IN THE SENATE OE THE UNITED STATES 

September 19,1962 

Read twice and referred to the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry 

October 1,1962 

Reported by Mr. Proxmire, without amendment 

AN ACT 
To amend the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 relating 

to the release and transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, 

4 is further amended (1) by changing the language enclosed 

5 in parenthesis in the first sentence of section 316 (a) to read 

6 “ (other than a Burley tobacco acreage allotment, and for 

7 the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar-binder 

8 (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allot- 

9 ment) and (2) by striking the period and inserting at the 

end of the second sentence of subsection 316 (b) the follow- 

11 ing: Provided, That no such lease shall he renewed for 

I 
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1 1963 for cigar-filler and cigar-binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 

2 54, and 55) tobacco.” 

Passed the House of Representatives September 18, 

1962. 

Attest: RALPH R. ROBERTS, 

Clerk. 
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LI. LOANS. Passed without amendment H. R. 12653, to amend the Consolidated Farmers 

Home Administration Act of 1961 in order to increase from $150 million to 
$200 million annually the amount of loans which may be insured under the Act 
This bill will now be sent to the President, pp. 20491-2 

Passed without amendment H. R. 946, to extend to oyster planters the oene- 
flha of the provisions of present law which provide for production 'disaster 
loan* for farmers and stockmen. This bill will now be sent to the President, 

p. 20491 

12. SCHOOL LUNCH. Both Houses received and the Senate agreed to the conference 
report on 1L R. 11665, to amend the National School Lunch Act so' as to revise 
the formula >for apportioning cash assistance funds to States t;6 base it on 
the number ofNlunches served in the preceding year and a slightly modified as¬ 
sistance need ractor (instead of on the number of children aged 5 to 17 and 
the assistance need factor) and provide for a three-year /ransition to the new 
formula (25 percent of the funds being apportioned on the new formula the first 
year, 50 percent the. second year, and 75 percent on tt>e new formula the third 
year)(H. Rept. 2512)\ PP. 20535, 20595-6, 20571, 20650 

13. FOREIGN AID APPROPRIATIONNBILL, 1963. By a vote of 57 to 24, passed with amend¬ 
ments this bill, H. R, 13P^5. Conferees were appointed, pp. 20446-68, 20494-5, 

20500-03, 20510-3 

14. WORLD FOOD CONGRESS. The Foreign Relations Committee reported with amendment 
S. 3679, to authorize appropriations to enable the U. S. to extend an invita¬ 
tion to the Food and Agricultural Organisation of the U. N. to hold a World 

Food Congress in the U. S. in 1963 X\S«/fcept. 2263). p. 20514 

15. MINERALS. Passed as reported S. 169/L, 
to conduct a survey of federally-pwned 
tegic minerals, pp. 20475-6 

authorize the Secretary of the Interior 
inds for the purpose of locating stra- 

.1 
17. 

TOBACCO. Passed without amendment H. R. 12855, to amend the Agricultural Adjust¬ 
ment Act of 1938 providing for the lease and transfer of tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ments so as to exclude cigar-filler and cigar-binder tobacco, types 42, 43, 44, 
53, 54, and 55 from the lease and transfer authority. This bill will now be 

sent to the President, p. 20492 

ELECTRIFICATION. Passed as reported H. R. 10708, to aihend the Rural Electrifi¬ 
cation Act of 1936/so as to authorize REA to finance cohmunication facilities 
for the transmission of sounds, signals, pictures, writing, or signs as well as 

voice, p. 204f 

18. EDUCATION, p/ssed as reported S. 3477, to provide a program t\assist the States 
in further/developing their programs of general university extension education 
to be operated by the State universities and land-grant colleges\ pp. 20476-8 

19. FORESTS#. Passed as reported S. 3370, to authorize the Secretary of\Agriculture 
to relinquish to Wyo. jurisdiction over those lands within the Medicr^e Bow 
National Forest known as the Pole Mountain District, p. 20492 \ 

Sen. Yarborough inserted an article discussing the purpose and problems of 
:he national parks, "National Parks - A National Issue." pp. 20492-3 

BONDING. Received from Treasury a report on operations in connection with ttu 
bonding of Government officers and employees for fiscal year 1962. pp. 20513- 

!l. COMMUNICATIONS. The Government Operations Committee reported without amendment 
H. R. 11899, to amend the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act so 
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as to provide for a Federal telecommunications fund (S. Rept. 2262). p. 20514 

JATER POLLUTION. Passed without amendment H. R. 10617, to give the U. S. dij 
■rict courts concurrent original jurisdiction of cases involving the pollution 

oR, interstate river systems where the pollution is an alleged violation at an 
interstate compact and the signatory States have consented to such jurisdiction 
in their compact. This bill will now be sent to the President, pp. 2^479-80 

PUBLIC LANDS. Passed without amendment H. Con. Res. 574, to authorL6e the com¬ 
piling ami printing of a U. S. map showing the extent of public surveys, nation¬ 
al forestsXnational parks, reclamation projects, etc. p. 20481 

24. APPROPRIATIONS^^ Sen. Smathers submitted notice of his intentl6n to suspend 
the rules for the purpose of proposing an amendment to H. R/ 13290, the sup¬ 
plemental appropriation bill, so as to include the provisions of a recently 
passed bill to provide for retirement plans for self-empj'oyed individuals, 
pp. 20515-21 

25. PASSED OVER the following bills: 
S. 2225, to fix the fees payable to the Patent 
H. R. 8140, to strengthen the laws relating t< 

ffice. p. 20473 
conflict of interest. >.20481 

26. LIBRARY. Sen. Jordan inserted kreport of the 
tions and programs, pp. 20523^1 

Lbrary of Congress on its func- 

TRADE FAIRS. Conferees were appointed on^S. 3389, to promote the foreign trade 
of the U. S. through the use of mobile jnade fairs. House conferees have not 
yet been appointed, p. 20535 

28. MIGRATORY BIRDS. Concurred in the Hduse Amendment to S. 3504, to authorize the 
appropriation of $7500 for expenses of the\Migratory Bird Conservation Commis¬ 
sion. This bill will now be seoc to the President, p. 20540 

29. TRANSPORTATION. Agreed to the^conference repork on S. 320, to amend the Inter¬ 
state Commerce Act so as to/permit State commissions to grant the right to 
motor common carriers operating within a single Sfrete to engage in interstate 
or foreign operations wi^in the State. This bill\ill now be sent to the 
President, pp. 20546-; C 

PATENTS. Passed as reported S. 2639, to amend title 35,\T.S.C., to permit a 
written declaration to be accepted in lieu of an oath fron^applicants for 
patents or trademarks, pp. 20566-7 

Passed as reported H. R. 12513, to provide for public notice of settlements 
in patent interferences, p. 20566 

31. STATE-JUSTICE-COMMERCE APPROPRIATION BILL, 1963. This bill, H. R.\l2580, was 
made the unfinished business of the Senate, p. 20567 

32. WATERSHEDS. The "Daily Digest" states that the Public Works Committee^in 
executive session, approved the following watershed projects: Tobesosk^e Creek, 
Gayf Cottonwood Creek, Okla.; Delaware Creek, Okla.; and Boulder Lake Wa^rshed, 
w/o." p. D927 

33. LEGISLATIVE PROGRAM. Sen. Mansfield announced that H. R. 3140, to strengthen 
the criminal laws relating to bribery, graft, and conflict of interest, will be 
considered on Wed., followed by the State, Justice, and Commerce appropriation 
bill; the conference report on the drug bill; and the conference report on the 
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The bill (S. 3760) was ordered to be 
.engrossed for a third reading, read the 

hrd time, and passed, as follows: 
?e it enacted by the Senate and House 

of Skepresentatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled. That (a), 
section, 201 of the National Defense Educa¬ 
tion Art. of 1958 is amended by striking out 
"each fok the fiscal year ending June 30, 
1962, and for the two succeeding fiscal years” 
and inserting in lieu thereof “for the fiscal 
year ending June 30, 1962, $125,000,000 each 
for the fiscal ykar ending June 30, 1963, and 
the succeeding fiscal year”. 

(b) Section 203>b) of such Act is amended 
by striking out “$260,000” and inserting in 
lieu thereof “$500,000iy. 

Sec. 2. Section 302\) (4) of such Act is 
amended to read as follows: 

“(4) The amount of anV State’s allotment 
under this subsection foK any fiscal year 
which the Commissioner determines will not 
be required for such fiscal year for carrying 
out the part of the State planVif any) ap¬ 
proved under this part for whicmeuch allot¬ 
ment is available shall be availao^e for re¬ 
allotment from time to time, on si\h dates 
during such year as the Commissioner may 
fix, to other States in proportion to the\rigi- 
nal allotments to such States under Viis 
subsection, but with such adjustments \s 
may be necessary to prevent reallotment 
any State of any sum in excess of the amount' 
which the Commissioner estimates it needs 
and will be able to use for such year for 
carrying out the part of the State plan for 
which the amount reallotted would be avail¬ 
able. Any amount reallotted to a State un¬ 
der this paragraph during the year from 
funds appropriated pursuant to the first sen¬ 
tence of section 301 shall be deemed part of 
its allotment under this subsection for such 
year.” 

Sec. 3. Section 303(a)(1) of such Act is 
amended by striking out “suitable” and in¬ 
serting in lieu thereof the following: “and 
of test-grading equipment, equipment for 
use by teachers or students in public ele¬ 
mentary or secondary schools for producing 
or reproducing audiovisual materials for in¬ 
structional purposes, and specialized equip¬ 
ment for audiovisual libraries or centers 
serving such schools,”. 

EXTENSION TO OYSTER PLANTERS 
OF BENEFITS OF DISASTER LOANS 
FOR FARMERS AND STOCKMEN 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President,, 
ask unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to the consideration of Calendar 
No. 2181, House bill 946. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER, /s there 
objection? 

There being no objection, th£ bill (H.R. 
946) to extend to oyster Jfianters the 
benefits of the provisions ei the present 
law which provide for jn’oduction dis¬ 
aster loans for farmers and stockmen 
was considered, ordered to a third read¬ 
ing, was read the thjrd time, and passed. 

Mr. MANSFIELD: Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent to have printed in 
the Record an sxcerpt from the report— 
No. 2219—examining the purposes of the 
bill. 

There befog no objection, the excerpt 
was ordered to be printed in the Record, 

as follows: 
TheyCommittee on Agriculture and For¬ 

estry/to whom was referred to bill (H.R. 
946li^ to extend to oyster planters the benefits 
o^xhe provisions of the present law which 

Fovide for production disaster loans for 
farmers and stockmen, having considered 

the same, report thereon with a recommen¬ 
dation that it do pass without amendment. 

This bill would authorize disaster loans 
to oyster planters under subtitle C of the 
Consolidated Farmers Home Administration 
Act of 1961. Hearings were held by the sub- 

• committee in charge of this legislation and 
have been printed. There was no opposition 
to the bill. 

At the hearing several witnesses proposed 
an amendment to include shrimp fishermen. 
The committee considered this amendment 
carefully, but felt that the inclusion of 
fishermen who move from place to place in 
their operations and whose operations have 
none of the incidents of farming should not 
be included in a farm loan bill. As pointed 
out in the attached report of the House 
Committee on Agriculture, oystermen gen¬ 
erally are not covered by the bill, but only 
oyster planters. Oyster planters plant, cul¬ 
tivate, and harvest their crops like other 
farmers and have been treated as farmers in 
other farm loan legislation. 

The report * * * of the House Committee 
on Agriculture * * * further explains the 
bill and the need for its enactment: 

“(H. Rept. No. 1502, 87th Cong., 2d sess.] 

“The Committee on Agriculture, to whoi 
was referred the bill (H.R. 946) tcf extmtfS 
oyster planters the benefits of the provisions 
of the present law which provide for p^rauc- 
tlon disaster loans for farmers and stoymen, 
laving considered the same, report favorably 
lereon with amendments and recommend 

tH\t the bill do pass. 
le amendments are as follows: 

“Sftdke out all after the ^acting clause 
and iraert: 

“ ‘That subsection (v) /t section 321 of 
the Consolidated Farmers/Home Administra¬ 
tion Act onA961 is amended by striking out 
“farmers or xanchers^and inserting "farm¬ 
ers, ranchers\or oywer planters” and by 
striking out “faKnjfig or ranching” and in¬ 
serting “farming^janching, or oyster plant¬ 
ing”.’ 

"purpose 

“The bill wfold amehcl the emergency loan 
provisions A>f the Consolidated Farmers 
Home Adnfinistration AcKcf 1961 to make it 
clear th^c oyster planters are Included among 
the eligible recipients of such loans. 

“Enrfergency loans as authorized by this 
act /nay be made by the Farmers Home Ad¬ 
ministration only in so-called disaster areas 

lich have been designated by theksecretary 
/oi Agriculture as the result of a finding (1) 
that there exists in such area a general need 
for agricultural credit which cannot bk. met 
for temporary periods of time by private\co- 
operative, or other responsible sources (i 
eluding loans under regular FHA real estaf 
or production loan authorities) at reason¬ 
able rates and terms for loans for similar 
purposes and periods of time, and (2) that 
the need for such credit in such area is the 
result of a natural disaster. 

“Such loans may be made for any of the 
purposes for which regular FHA real estate 
or production loans may be made but only 
in the event of the three conditions noted 
above (1) that there has been a natural 
disaster in the area, (2) that agricultural 
credit is not available from any other re¬ 
sponsible source, and (3) that the area has 
been designated as a disaster area by the 
Secretary of Agriculture. Inclusion of oyster 
planters in this disaster loan program would 
not make them eligible for regular FHA 
loans. 

“need for the legislation 

"The immediate need for the legislation is, 
of course, the disaster which has struck 
the oyster-producing area of the Atlantic 
coast as the result of the recent destructive 
storm. This storm washed over the outer 
sand barriers and into the bays and inlets 
where oysters are produced. It covered many 

of the beds with sand, killing the oysters 
therein, and otherwise caused serious dam¬ 
age, if not complete destruction, o^nany 
of the oysterbeds. This will require>^ehabil- 
itation of the beds, in some instances the 
establishment of a new rock bottcun on which 
the oysters may grow, and certainly the re¬ 
planting of the beds to new/oysters. 

“Oystermen are distinguished from other 
producers of seafoods in vat least two re¬ 
spects: (1) Oysters do not travel from place 
to place but remain Med at one locality 
after a very early stagemf their development; 
and (2) most oysteye are grown on legally 
designated plots cf land beneath the sur¬ 
face of bays and gait water inlets which are 
marked by fix^d boundaries and which 
either belong yto the oyster planter or are 
leased from Jfome State or other agency for 
the purpossrof oyster production. In addi¬ 
tion, oysters are planted, cultivated, and 
harvested much as any other agricultural 
crop and are ordinarily produced on land 
whiclr has been specially prepared for that 
pu^ose. 

In this connection, it will be noted that 
ie committee has used the words “oyster 

^planters” rather than “oystermen” to dis¬ 
tinguish the operation described above from 
that of searching for oysters in the open 
sea and harvesting them from wild beds. 

“The concept that oyster planters might 
be considered farmers under the provisions 
of the agricultural loan programs is not a 
new one. By the act of June 18, 1934 (12 
U.S.C. 1131g-2) Congress authorized produc¬ 
tion credit associations, operating under the 
Farm Credit Administration, to make loans 
to oyster planters. The authority for FHA 
emergency loans contained in this bill does 
not duplicate this authority, since the emer¬ 
gency loan provisions of the act provide that 
such loans may not be made to any farmers 
(including oyster planters) if credit is avail¬ 
able from other sources, including produc¬ 
tion credit associations. 

“Since the total amount of loans by the 
Farmers Home Administration is authorized 
from year to year by the Congress and since 
the emergency loans to oyster planters which 
might be made pursuant to the authority of 
this bill would come within that total au¬ 
thorization, there would not be any addi¬ 
tional cost to the Government as the result 
of the enactment of this bill. 

"COMMITTEE amendment 

“H.R. 946 was introduced on January 3, 
1961, before the enactment in the Agricul¬ 
tural Act of 1961 of the Consolidated 
Farmers Home Administration Act of 1961. 
This act consolidated the many laws relat¬ 
ing to FHA loan operation into one statute 

^and repealed a number of previous statutes 
^elating to specific parts of the loan program, 
including the act of April 6, 1949, which 
H.R. 946 would have amended. The com¬ 
mittee amendment, therefore, merely ap¬ 
plies the purpose of H.R. 946 to the law as it 
exists \day.” 

AMENDMENT OF CONSOLIDATED 
FARMERS^ HOME ADMINISTRA¬ 
TION ACT QF 1961 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to the consideration of Calendar 
No. 2182, House bill r8653. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

There being no objection, the bill 
(H.R. 12653) to amend the (Consolidated 
Farmers Home Administration Act of 
1961 in order to increase the limitation 
on the amount of loans which may be 
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injured under subtitle A of such act was 
considered, ordered to a third reading, 
was read the third time, and passed. 

Mr. N^IANSPIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent to have printed 
in the Ri?^ord an excerpt from the re-S" 
port—No. 2lS20—explaining the purposes1 
of the bill. \ 

There beingVo objection, the excerpt 
was ordered to ok printed in the Record, 
as follows: \ 

PUOTOSE 

The purpose of this biU is to increase from 
$150 million annually t\ $200 million an¬ 
nually the amount of loafis which may be 
insured under the Consolidated Farmers 
Home Administration Act of KK51. 

NEED FOE THE LEGISLATION 

A substantial part of the FHAMoan pro¬ 
gram for farmers is carried out by\insuring 
loans made by private credit agenciek which 
meet the standards and requirements^ the 
Farmers Home Administration, rather WianJ 
by the direct use of Federal funds. The cur¬ 
rent authorization for such loans, enacted as 
part of the Agricultural Act of 1961, limits'1 
the amount of insured loans in any fiscal 
year to $150 million. The demand for in¬ 
sured loans was so great during the last 
previous fiscal year that the $150 million 
annual insurance authorization was ex¬ 
hausted on May 11, 1962. This bill will 
permit FHA to meet this demand for agri¬ 
cultural credit at least for the current fiscal 
year by increasing the authorization for in¬ 
sured loans to $200 million. 

COMMITTEE AMENDMENT 

The bill as introduced would have au¬ 
thorized an increase in the amount of in¬ 
sured loans to $300 million. The Secretary 
of Agriculture in reporting favorably on the 
bill recommended that this be reduced to 
$200 million and the committee has followed 
this recommendation. 

COST 

There will be no appreciable increase in 
administrative cost as the result of this 
legislation and, on the contrary, it will per¬ 
mit a substantial increase in FHA loans to 
farmers with the use of private funds rather 
than Federal funds. 

AMENDMENT OF RURAL ELECTRI¬ 
FICATION ACT OF 1936 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to the consideration of Calen¬ 
dar No. 2183, House bill 10708. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is theiy 
objection? / 

There being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the bill £H.R. 
10708) to amend section 203 pi the 
Rural Electrification Act of 1936, as 
amended, with respect to communica¬ 
tion service for the transmission of 
voice, sounds, signals, pictures, writing, 
or signs of all kinds thrcWgh the use of 
electricity, which had/been reported 
from the Committee oja Agriculture and 
Forestry, with an amendment on page 2, 
line 4, after the worn “mean”, to strike 
out “telegraph services or facilities, or 
community antenna television system 
services or fatuities such service and 
facilities shairbe limited to closed cir¬ 
cuit television operations other than 
those intended” and insert “message tel¬ 
egram service or community antenna 
television system services or facilities 
other/Chan those intended exclusively”. 

The amendment was agreed to. 

The amendment was ordered to be en¬ 
grossed and the bill to be read a third 
time. 

The bill was read the third time and 
passed. 

LEASE AND TRANSFER OF TOBACCO 
ACREAGE ALLOTMENTS 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the Sen¬ 
ate proceed to the consideration of Cal¬ 
endar No. 2184, House bill 12855. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

There being no objection, the bill (H.R. 
12855) to amend the Agricultural Ad¬ 
justment Act of 1938 relating to the 
lease and transfer of tobacco acreage 
allotments was considered, ordered to a 
third reading, was read the third time, 
and passed. 

POLE MOUNTAIN DISTRICT 

v Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask that the Senate now proceed to con¬ 
sider Calendar No. 2185, Senate bill 3370. 

Tke PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objec^on? / 

Therh being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the bill (S. 3^170) 
to authome the Secretary of Agricul¬ 
ture to relinquish to the State or Wyo¬ 
ming jurisdiction over those lands 
within the Medicine Bow Nayonal For¬ 
est known as tW Pole Mountain dis¬ 
trict, which had oSen reposed from the 
Committee on Agri^jltuiy and Forestry, 
with an amendmencVjr page 1, line 3, 
after the word “autmvized”, to strike 
out “and directed t/ relinquish to the 
State of Wyomins/all” and insert “to 
relinquish to the Orate of WSoming such 
measure as he 1nay deem cashable of 
legislative”; so/as to make theNoill read: 

Be it enact^L by the Senate anditeuse of 
Representatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled, That (ai the 
Secretary Af Agriculture is authorized to^e- 
linquish/to the State of Wyoming st^h 
measure as he may deem desirable of legiX 
lativa/ jurisdiction heretofore acquired by 
theyOnited States over lands within the Med¬ 
icine Bow National Forest constituting the 
area known as the Pole Mountain District, 
‘created by Executive Order Numbered 4245, 
dated June 5, 1925, as amended by public 
land order numbered 1897, dated July 10, 
1959. 

(b) Relinquishment of jurisdiction under 
the authority of this Act may be made by 
filing with the Governor of the State of Wy¬ 
oming a notice of such relinquishment, 
which shall take effect upon acceptance 
thereof by the State of Wyoming in such 
manner as the laws of such State may 
prescribe. 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The bill was ordered to be engrossed 

for a third reading, read the third time, 
and passed. 

AMENDMENT OF FOOD AND AGRI¬ 
CULTURE ACT OF 1962 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to the consideration of Calen¬ 
dar No. 2186, Senate bill 3756. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The bill 
will be stated by title. 

The Legislative Clerk. A bill (S. 
3756) to amend section 309 of the Food' 
and Agriculture Act of 1962. / 

Mr. MANSFIELD. Instead, Mr. Res¬ 
ident, I ask unanimous consent tha/the 
Senate proceed to the consideration of 
House bill 13241, to amend seofion 309 
of the Food and Agriculture PJh of 1962. 
This bill was received only /oday from 
the House of Representative; and, first, 
I ask that the bill be rearowice. 

The PRESIDING OFHTCER. Without 
objection, it is so ordej^d; and the Sen¬ 
ate will now proceed/to the considera¬ 
tion of House bill 1^241, to amend sec¬ 
tion 309 of the rood and Agriculture 
Act of 1962. / 

The bill is dpen to amendment. If 
there be no amendment to be proposed, 
the questioi^is on the third reading of 
the bill. / 

The bjlf (H.R. 13241) was ordered to 
a thirt^eading, read the third time, and 
passe^r 

TJfe PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, Senate bill 3756 will be indefi¬ 
nitely postponed. 
f Mr. MANSFIELD. Those are all the 
measures on the calendar which I wish 
to ask the Senate to consider at this 
time. 

CONSERVATION NEWS CITES NA¬ 
TIONAL WILDLIFE FEDERATION’S 
BASIC PURPOSE OF ESTABLISH¬ 
ING AND MAINTAINING NATIONAL 
PARKS 

Mr. YARBOROUGH. Mr. Presi¬ 
dent— 

Mr. HUMPHREY. Mr. President, 
how much time does the Senator from 
Texas wish? 

Mr. YARBOROUGH. One minute. 
Mr. HUMPHREY. I yield 1 minute to 

the Senator from Texas. 
Mr. YARBOROUGH. Mr. President, 

the Conservation News, a publication of 
the National Wildlife Federation, re¬ 
cently published a series of excellent 
articles dealing with the purpose and 

^ome of the problems of national parks. 
\since this 87th Congress has estab¬ 
lished a record by legislation author¬ 
izing three national seashore recrea- 
tiona^reas, opening up vast new areas 
to periSanent public use, this article in 
the Conservation News will, I am sure, be 
of interesiNh) my colleagues. 

The threSr national seashore recrea¬ 
tional areas established by this Congress 
are Point ReyeSin California, Cape Cod 
in Massachusetts^ and Padre Island, off 
the Texas Gulf Co^st. The most recent 
of thise to be approved was my bill for 
a national seashoreV-ecreational area 
on 80.5 miles of Padre island. 

Because of the internet in national 
parks and the concern of rbis 87th Con¬ 
gress over the need for presawing recre¬ 
ational areas for this and future genera¬ 
tions and because of the difference in 
national parks, national seashore rec¬ 
reational areas, and national military 
parks, I ask unanimous consent to have 
printed in the Record an article, cap¬ 
tioned “National Parks—A National l\ 
sue” from the October 1, 1962, edition of' 
Conservation News. 







Public Law 87-824 
87th Congress, H. R. 12855 

October 15, 1962 

an act 
76 STAT. 947. 

To amend the Agricultural Adjustment, Act of 15)38 relating to the lease and 
transfer of tobacco acreage allotments. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the 
United States of America in Congress assembled, That, the Agricul¬ 
tural Adjustment Act of 1938, as amended, is further amended (1) by 
changing the language enclosed in parentheses in the first sentence of 
section 316(a) to read “(other than a Burley tobacco acreage allot¬ 
ment, and for the 1963 crop year, other than a cigar-filler and cigar- 
binder (types 42, 43, 44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco acreage allotment) 
and (2) by striking the period and inserting at the end of the second 
sentence of subsection 316(b) the following: Provided, That no 
such lease shall be renewed for 1963 for cigar-filler and cigar-binder 
(types 42,43,44, 53, 54, and 55) tobacco.” 

Approved October 15, 1962. 

Tobacoo. 
Wisconsin a,cre» 
age allotment, 

75 Stat. 469. 
7 USC 1314b. 
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